# INDONESIA: ENDING REPRESSION IN IRIAN JAYA

20 September 2001



ICG Asia Report Nº 23 Jakarta/Brussels

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY AND RECOMMENDATIONS:		
I.	INTRODUCTION1	
II.	PAPUAN NATIONALISM	
III.	INDONESIAN SETTLER COMMUNITIES	
IV.	THE PAPUAN ELITE9	
V.	REFORMASI AND THE PAPUAN RENAISSANCE 10	
VI.	THE PAPUAN PRESIDIUM COUNCIL	
VII.	INTERNATIONAL LOBBYING16	
VIII.	INDONESIAN GOVERNMENT POLICY17	
IX.	A SHOW OF FORCE	
X.	RETURN OF REPRESSION	
XI.	SPECIAL AUTONOMY	
XII.	CONCLUSION	
APPENDICES		

A.	MAP OF INDONESIA	. 27
B.	GLOSSARY OF ACRONYMS	. 28
C.	ABOUT THE INTERNATIONAL CRISIS GROUP	. 29
D.	ICG REPORTS AND BRIEFING PAPERS	. 30
E.	ICG BOARD MEMBERS	. 34



### ICG Asia Report Nº 23

20 September 2001

# INDONESIA: ENDING REPRESSION IN IRIAN JAYA

# **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

Indonesian policy in Irian Jaya is at a critical point. Since August 2000 the government has been able to restore its authority in the province by closing in the political space that had developed after the fall of President Soeharto. The government has curtailed open demands for independence and the mobilisation of popular support for this objective. However, the methods used represent a return to those employed by President Soeharto -- relying principally on the government's near monopoly of military power. The effect of this has been to compound the political problems posed by Papuan demands for independence.

Simultaneously with the crack-down on Papuan political activity, the government has been promoting a policy of Special Autonomy for the province. This policy offers the best prospects for a long-term resolution of problems that have plagued Irian Jaya's integration into Indonesia since 1963. A strong Special Autonomy law could help break the cycle of repression and alienation. However, it is difficult to envisage that this policy can be successfully promoted and implemented in conditions where Jakarta's authority rests on its use of repressive security measures and the seemingly inevitable abuse of human rights.

Irian Jaya was the last region of the Netherlands Indies to be incorporated into Indonesia, twelve years after the rest of the country. Papuans were only marginally involved in Indonesia's struggle for independence. During the last eighteen years of colonial administration, the Dutch successfully fostered a Papuan identity separate from Indonesia. They established a program of decolonisation that envisaged the establishment of an independent state of West Papua by 1970. Incorporation in Indonesia, rather than transforming Papuans from being subjects of a European colonial power into citizens of an independent state, has served to consolidate a separate Papuan identity. The Papuan feeling of marginalisation is related to the massive influx of migrant settlers from elsewhere in the archipelago, facilitated and supported by Indonesian governments. The Indonesian migrant settlers dominate the economy of the province. Many Papuans consider that Indonesia is more interested in exploiting their land's resources than in its indigenous peoples.

Papuan resistance to Indonesian control commenced with incorporation. The guerrilla resistance was more effective in keeping alive the ideal of independence than ever threatening Indonesian control. The fall of President Soeharto facilitated the transformation of Papuan resistance into a movement led by an urban elite, supported by key leaders with traditional authority, advocating independence by non-violent means. The pro-independence leaders, who came to form the Papuan Presidium Council, successfully mobilised support broadly in Papuan society and established a province-wide organisation.

The Indonesian government's policy responses to the Papuan demands for independence have been uncertain and inconsistent. The revival of Papuan national ideals poses particular difficulties for the government and the broader political elite. The twelve year struggle Indonesia waged to reclaim Irian Jaya from The Netherlands had broad support and its success in 1962 is regarded as a national triumph. Like Aceh, Irian Jaya is resource rich. The governments of presidents Habibie and Abdurrahman Wahid recognised that the people of the province had suffered political repression, abuse of human rights and economic exploitation during Soeharto's New Order government. President Megawati apologised for the suffering caused by past policies. The post-Soeharto governments have had considerable difficulty in formulating new policies of regional governance in Irian Jaya that are compatible with national ideals for democratising the political system. This challenge has become more acute since the separation of East Timor heightened fears of the disintegration of the state.

Presidents Habibie and Wahid established a dialogue with Papuan leaders. Wahid made important symbolic gestures by allowing the Papuan "Morning Star" flag to be flown and gave his blessing for "Papua" to be used as the name for the province, rather than "Irian Jaya" although this change was never formally implemented and was in fact rejected by the MPR in August 2000. He provided financial support for the pro-independence Papuan Congress. However, his accommodating and tolerant attitude was severely criticised by national legislators and the President was instructed to take more decisive action against separatist activities in Irian Java, as in Aceh. In August 2000, the Special Session of the National Consultative Assembly's criticism of the President marked the beginning of a much tougher approach to pro-independence activities in Irian Jaya.

The detention and trial of pro-independence leaders, the show of force to mark Papuan "independence" day and the tough security measures that have been taken subsequently mark the end of political openness and the return to the forms of governance, dependent on the use of force, that have characterised the Indonesian administration of the territory since 1963. Unlike in Aceh, Indonesia has been able to reassert its authority in Irian Jaya. However, killings, and indiscriminate reprisals torture have accompanied this. The counterproductive dynamic of repression and alienation has been resumed.

The government of Indonesia has a responsibility to maintain its territorial integrity. The issue with respect to Irian Jaya is whether the methods currently being employed will assist in the resolution or whether they will compound the problems that have bedevilled Indonesian governance since 1963.

The objective of the "Special Autonomy" is political. It is to persuade Papuans that their preferred future should be as citizens of Indonesia – an Indonesia in which they can manage their own political development and enjoy the produce of their land and its resources. Experience has made Papuans highly sceptical of the government's intentions. A form of "Special Autonomy" that does not reflect Papuan aspirations will have little or no utility and will serve to discredit autonomy as an alternative to independence and undermine the credibility of those Papuans leaders who have publicly advocated autonomy. The House of Representatives has passed "Special Autonomy" legislation for Aceh and is considering a draft for Irian Jaya.

A strong Special Autonomy law, however, will only be the first phase of a long process of capacity and institution building. It will provide an institutional and policy framework in which Papuan social and economic disadvantage can be addressed but it does not in itself overcome those disadvantages.

### **RECOMMENDATIONS:**

### TO THE GOVERNMENT OF INDONESIA

- 1. Adopt the law on Special Autonomy based on the proposals submitted by the governor of Irian Jaya.
- 2. Conduct a systematic dialogue with Papuan political groups, including those represented in the province's legislatures and pro-independence groups, including the Papuan Presidium Council.
- 3. Release all political detainees not accused of crimes of violence and end the trial for subversion of the five leaders of the Presidium.
- 4. Withdraw military units not required for the external defence of the province.
- 5. Minimise the use of force in police and military operations to help the implementation of the Special Autonomy law and the establishment of political dialogue.
- 6. Make the security forces accountable for human rights violations.

### TO THE PROVINCIAL GOVERNMENT IN IRIAN JAYA

- 7. Step up training of officials, particularly in financial management and policy formulation, to ensure locals can manage autonomy.
- 8. Seek support of the UNDP and other international organisations such as the World Bank in the design and provision of capacity-building programs to manage the increased revenues under Special Autonomy.
- 9. Take steps to ensure a greater role for Papuans at all levels of government.

- 10. Establish programs to encourage and support Papuan participation in the non-government sector and in the economy.
- 11. Work with churches and Moslem organisations, Papuan and non-Papuan, to establish processes of reconciliation in local communities.
- 12. Request the assistance of the UN Commission for Human Rights, under the Technical Cooperation Program, to train the proposed Papuan police force and officials of the provincial Justice Department.
- 13. Request the assistance of the UN Commission for Human Rights in making human rights a priority in provincial legislation and to build up local human rights bodies

#### TO INDONESIA'S MAJOR DONORS:

- 14. Support the Indonesian government's determination to implement Special Autonomy in a form that reflects Papuan aspirations.
- 15. Encourage the Indonesian government to minimise the use of force in its military and police operations
- 16. Make clear that continued human rights violations by the military and police will incur tangible sanctions against the institutions involved and the leaders responsible.
- 17. Support Elsham and other human rights organisations in Irian Jaya with training and financial aid.

### TO THE PACIFIC ISLANDS FORUM:

- 18. Encourage the Indonesian government to use the Forum's 'good offices' in the search for a peaceful resolution to the violence in Irian Jaya.
- 19. Consider granting the autonomous province of Papua observer status with the Forum.

# TO THE UNITED NATIONS COMMISSION FOR HUMAN RIGHTS:

- 20. Appoint a Special Rapporteur for West Papua to report on human rights.
- 21. Include Elsham, and other human rights organisations in Irian Jaya, in UNCHR technical cooperation projects in Indonesia.

### Jakarta/Brussels, 20 September 2001



#### ICG Asia Report Nº 23

20 September 2001

# INDONESIA: ENDING REPRESSION IN IRIAN JAYA

### I. INTRODUCTION

In her Independence Day speech on 16 August 2001 President Megawati Soekarnoputri offered the nation's apology to the people of Irian Java for the repressive policies of the past. She committed her government to a new policy framework that would not only respect the cultural identities and special characteristics of the people, but also give the provincial government wider authority to manage its own affairs in the form of special autonomy. This new policy framework would be realised in the context of preserving the territorial integrity of the Unitary Republic of Indonesia. President Megawati established the preservation of the unitary state as her government's top priority.<sup>1</sup> In her intense commitment to the unity of Indonesia, she espouses the ideals of her father, Soekarno, the founding President. For both, Irian Jaya<sup>2</sup> has a special place in the Republic. Recalling her father, Megawati has said that "...without Irian Jaya, Indonesia is not complete."<sup>3</sup>

Irian Jaya is but one of the challenges confronting Indonesia's new President. Whether President Megawati is able to realise her father's ideal of national unity as well as accommodate the aspirations of the Papuan people is related to a broader question of her ability to, and interest in, controlling the military. Breaking the cycle of repression and alienation together with the provision of broad autonomy are necessary preconditions if Megawati is to realise her father's dream. If the President can resolve the problems of Irian Java through inclusive non-military means, she will make an important contribution to both the maintenance of Indonesia's territorial integrity and the processes of democratisation.

The Papuan struggle for independence and the Indonesian government's determination to maintain Irian Jaya as a province in the Republic pose difficult choices for policy makers in Indonesia and the region. In the international community there is a strong commitment to Indonesia's territorial integrity and sovereignty in Irian Jaya. However, this support is qualified by opposition to the harsh military measures and abuses of human rights that have accompanied Jakarta's efforts to assert its authority in Irian Jaya. The Indonesian government's policy of "Special Autonomy" for Irian Jaya has received strong encouragement internationally as a means to resolve peacefully the conflict in the province as well as ensuring the territorial integrity of Indonesia.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Kompas, 18 August 2001

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> The name of Indonesia's easternmost province is a

matter of political dispute and has been since the 1940s. The official Dutch name was Netherlands New Guinea (Nederlands Nieuw Guinea). In the English-speaking world the term Dutch New Guinea or West New Guinea was used. Most Papuans preferred Papua, while pro-Indonesia Papuans and Indonesians adopted Irian. Some Papuans disliked Papua because it had negative connotations (slave and dumb) in Ternatanese and east Indonesian Malay dialects. In 1961 the Dutch agreed with the National Committee's request that the name should be West Papua although they continued to use Nederlands Nieuw Guinea in Dutch language official documents. In 1969, the Indonesian government officially changed the name from West Irian to Irian Jaya. This remains the official name, despite the fact that President Abdurrahman Wahid gave his blessing to the use of Papua as the name of the province; no follow-up action was taken to formalise this. Papua is the name preferred by the indigenous peoples of the province. In this report, Irian

Jaya is used to refer to the province currently. Papuan is used to refer to the indigenous population as it is the term they tend to use themselves.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> "Wapres: Tanpa Irian, Indonesia tidak Utuh", *Tifa Irian*, 20-31 Desember 1999

Central to the political issues discussed in this report is the disaffection of the indigenous peoples of Irian Jaya. Many Papuans think of themselves as being under a form of colonial rule; economically, politically and culturally marginalised in what they consider to be their own land.

Indonesia has been able to sustain its administration in Irian Java since the incorporation of the province in 1963 largely without the consent of the indigenous population. The ad hoc and localised guerrilla resistance led by the Free Papua Organisation (OPM) never threatened Indonesian control of the province. The OPM was established in 1964 and the first substantial revolt took place in Manokwari the following year. It became the principal organisation of Papuan resistance to Indonesian control. The OPM's operations along the border were the most effective of its activities, where it found sanctuary in PNG territory and support from West Papuan refugees. The OPM's activities along the border have caused considerable tension between Indonesia and PNG. The OPM's limited military capacities and internal conflicts do not diminish its importance as the bearer of the ideal of independence. Most of the Papuan leaders in exile identified themselves with the  $OPM.^4$ 

Indonesian authority has appeared most vulnerable in the period of political openness that followed the fall of President Soeharto, during which relatively free expression and organisation of Papuan national sentiments was permitted. Indonesian control seemed fragile because it became apparent that Indonesia had made little progress in convincing Papuans that their preferred future should be as citizens of the Indonesian State.

Since 1998 Papuan disaffection and marginalisation has been expressed in a strong and simple demand for independence from Indonesia. Papuan national aspirations have historical roots going back into Dutch colonial times and Papuan experience of Indonesian rule has further consolidated a separate identity.

The post-Soeharto governments presided over the creation of a political space that enabled the transformation of Papuan resistance from a sporadic, localised and low- level armed struggle in the jungles of the province to an urban-led mass-based, open and largely peaceful struggle against Jakarta's authority.

The pro-independence leaders have successfully propagated the ideal of separation from Indonesia broadly and deeply in Papuan society - from an Indonesian-educated urban elite to remote villages.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> See Robin Osbourne, *Indonesia's Secret War*, Allen and Unwin, Sydney, 1985; John R.G. Djopari, *Pemberontakan Organisasi Papua Merdeka*, Gramedia, Jakarta, 1993

### **II. PAPUAN NATIONALISM**

History is central to an understanding of contemporary Papuan politics and relations between Irian Jaya and the Indonesian government. It is in part history that distinguishes Irian Jaya from the rest of Indonesia. History is one of the issues of dispute between Irian Jaya and the Indonesian Government. History is an important influence on Papuan political rhetoric and it shapes the way many Papuan leaders think about the political issues they confront. The nationalist slogan: "Correcting the Course of Papuan History" conveys something of the influence of history. The history that many Papuans want to "correct" is the integration of Papua into Indonesia. This interpretation of history has become dominant in Papuan political circles and is in sharp contrast to Indonesia's official history.

Papua was one of the neglected backwaters of the Netherlands East Indies. Prior to the Pacific War, the colonial presence was a handful of administrative posts, where east Indonesian officials, teachers and missionaries far outnumbered the Dutch. Christian missionaries had a more extensive infrastructure and network of contacts in Papuan society than the colonial authorities and were largely responsible for the education system. This history is reflected in the importance of the Christian churches in contemporary Papuan society and politics.

Papua was part of the Netherlands East Indies and as such became part of the territory claimed by Indonesia's founding fathers. Papua became an object of dispute between Indonesia and The Netherlands during Indonesia's struggle for Independence. It was under Dutch control during the Revolution and support for Indonesia was limited to minor revolts in Jayapura and Biak. Papuan political groups were divided between those supporting integration with Indonesia and those supporting continued Dutch administration. From mid-1949, the Dutch sought to separate Papua from the transfer of sovereignty of the rest of the Netherlands East Indies. Ethnic, cultural and religious differences between Papua and the rest of Indonesia were prominent among the publicly advanced arguments as to why The Netherlands did not consider Papua to be part of Indonesia. Dutch determination not to cede Papua to Indonesia developed into a protracted international dispute that by the late 1950s became intertwined in the politics of Cold War Southeast Asia.<sup>5</sup>

The dispute between Indonesia and The Netherlands meant that Papuans did not share with other Indonesians the crucial nation-forming experiences of the revolutionary struggle for independence and initial period of independence. Dutch policies were directed towards the promotion of a Papuan identity separate from Indonesia and, from the late 1950s as international pressure on The Netherlands increased, towards rapid political advancement with the ultimate objective of creating an independent state of West Papua by 1970. As part of this program the Dutch cultivated a Papuan elite committed to this goal.

As an international dispute, the conflict between Indonesia and The Netherlands was resolved in August 1962 with the signing of the New York Agreement which transferred administration to Indonesia. Negotiations for the agreement had been conducted under the auspices of the United Nations. Self-determination for Papuans had been a cornerstone of Dutch policy and, as a face-saving gesture, the New York Agreement contained provision for an act of self-determination, according to international practice, within six years of Indonesian administration. The Act of Free Choice was conducted in 1969, under United Nations supervision, in very controversial circumstances.<sup>6</sup> The "return" of West Irian to the nation was regarded as the successful outcome of a nationalist struggle, led by President Soekarno and supported by all significant political groups. Soekarno constructed the struggle against the Dutch in West Irian as an issue to unify the nation – to complete the Revolution. He astutely used the dynamics of the Cold War to acquire substantial armaments from the Soviet bloc and detach United States support from its NATO ally, The Netherlands. The Indonesian struggle was largely diplomatic, but the limited use of armed infiltrations and the threat to deploy its Soviet arms proved an effective support to diplomacy. The Act of Free Choice was finally conducted in 1969 under the Soeharto government. Jakarta brought 1025 traditional leaders to Jakarta where, under great pressure, they voted unanimously on behalf of the Papuan people to join the Republic of Indonesia. No meaningful consultation was conducted with the people themselves.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> See Richard Chauvel, "West New Guinea: Perceptions and Policies, Ethnicity and the Nation State", in Anthony

Milner and Mary Quilty (ed), *Episodes: Australia in Asia*, Oxford University Press, 1998, pp. 10-36

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> See John Saltford, "United Nations Involvement with the Act of Self-determination in West Irian (Indonesian West New Guinea) 1968 to 1969", *Indonesia* 69 (April 2000), pp. 71-92

Indonesia derives satisfaction from the fact that, through the UN's acceptance of the results of the Act of Free Choice, the international community had endorsed the process through which West Irian had been returned to Indonesia. In the light of the strong sense of national pride Indonesians feel about the "return" of West Irian, the revival of Papuan national aspirations is particularly difficult for them to Soekarno's understand. daughter, Megawati Soekarnoputri, captured this sentiment when she recalled a childhood conversation with her father. She had asked why he had visited Irian. It was so far away. To which he replied: "Without Irian Jaya Indonesia is not complete to become the national territory of the Unitary Republic of Indonesia." She wanted to maintain her father's vision. She appealed to the people of Irian Java that the territory had been entrusted to the nation through the sacrifice of heroes.<sup>7</sup>

The dominant Papuan view is completely different and summarised in the first three resolutions of the Second Papuan Congress (*Kongres Papua*), held in Jayapura 29 May – 4 June 2000:

- "The people of Papua have been sovereign as a nation and a state since 1 December 1961.
- The people of Papua, through the Second Congress, reject the 1962 New York Agreement on moral and legal grounds as the agreement was made without any Papuan representation.
- The people of Papua, through the Second Congress, reject the results of Pepera (the Act of Free Choice) because it was conducted under coercion, intimidation, sadistic killings, military violence and immoral conduct contravening humanitarian principles. Accordingly, the people of Papua demand that the United Nations revoke resolution 2504, 19 December (sic) 1969."<sup>8</sup>

The first resolution refers to the occasion in 1961 when the national symbols – the Morning Star flag and "Hai Tanahku Papua" (the anthem) - were unveiled. In October 1961 the National Committee of leading Papuan members of the New Guinea Council had adopted the flag and anthem as the symbols of state for an independent West Papua together with a Political Manifesto that demanded independence. On 1 December 1961 the flag was raised and the anthem sung for the first time, in front of the New Guinea Council and in the presence of the Governor of Dutch New Guinea and members of the Council.<sup>9</sup> The Congress resolution represents the view that 1 December 1961 was the date on which Papua became independent. Not without some irony, President Soekarno's instruction to his armed forces on 19 December 1961 to destroy the puppet State of West Papua has been used as evidence that such a state existed.<sup>10</sup>

The commitment to this interpretation of Papua's history is not restricted to pro-independence groups. In the provincial government's proposal for Special Autonomy there is provision for the establishment of the "Commission to Correct the Course of Papuan History", which would research the history of integration.<sup>11</sup> Across the political spectrum, there is a keen awareness of Papua having been the 'object' of international conflict, rather than Papuans having been participants. Hence, the rejection of the New York Agreement because Papuans were not party to the negotiations about the fate of their homeland. The New York Agreement and the UN supervision and acceptance of the results of the Act of Free Choice support, in Papuan eyes, the contention that Papua was sacrificed for the interests of others.<sup>12</sup>

It is the link that Papuans make between this history and the contemporary struggle that is critical to this report. Commenting on the "Act of Free Choice" a Foreri [Forum for the Reconciliation of Irian Jaya Society] report has noted: "All the Papuan people witnessed the injustice, the deceit and the manipulation. Papuans could not resist. All resistance

<sup>12</sup> The Papuan interpretation of the Act of Free Choice has received support from recent research based on previously classified UN documents as well as Netherlands, United States, British and Australian government sources. John Saltford argues that under the 1962 New York Agreement, "...the Netherlands, Indonesia and the UN had an obligation to protect the political rights and freedoms of the Papuans, and to ensure that an act of self-determination took place, in accordance with international practice. On both these points, the three parties failed, and they did so deliberately since genuine Papuan self-determination was never seen as an option by any of them once the [New York] Agreement was signed." John Saltford, "United Nations Involvement with the Act of Self-determination in West Irian (Indonesian West New Guinea) 1968 to 1969", Indonesia 69 (April 2000), p. 91

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> "Wapres: Tanpa Irian, Indonesia tidak Utuh", *Tifa Irian*, 20-31 Desember 1999, p. 8

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Resolusi, Kongres Papua, Port Numbay (Jayapura), 4 June 2000. The UN resolution was on 19 November 1969.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Bestuursverslag van de Resident van Hollandia over de maanden November en December 1961, Nieuw Guinea Archief, Dosier G 16725, Dutch State Archives

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> "Otonomi Khusus Itu Binatang Apa Eeee", *Tifa Irian*, 1-5 November 1999, p. 7

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> RUU Republik Indonesia Nr.... Tahun 2001 tentang Otonomi Khusus bagi Propinsi Papua Dalam Bentuk Wilaya Berpemerintahan Sendiri, pasal 43.

at the time was suppressed with arms. The widespread murders conducted since then have instilled the desire for independence in the heart of the people."<sup>13</sup>

### III. INDONESIAN SETTLER COMMUNITIES

The dramatic demographic changes during the Indonesian administration are not part of the public political discourse in Irian Jaya or about Irian Jaya, but they are of the greatest importance in understanding the evolving political situation. The influx of Indonesian settlers, and their dominance of the economy, contribute much to the Papuan sense of no longer being in control of their homeland. Despite the heterogeneous composition of Papuan society constituting more than 250 ethno-linguistic groups, Papuans define themselves in reference to the settlers, often in simple physical terms - curly-haired Papuans and straight-haired Indonesians. Externally, Papuan identity is an ethnic identity. In its political expression, it is an ethnic nationalism. The leading pro-independence organisation, the Presidium Dewan Papua (the Papuan Presidium Council, hereafter the Presidium), is a Papuan ethnic organisation. At the anniversary of "independence" on 1 December 2000 there were a few migrant settlers observing from the periphery, but otherwise the only Indonesians present were the police and military. The substantial non-Papuan minority represent the major constraint and greatest challenge for pro-independence leaders. As the conflicts in Wamena and Abepura in October, November and December 2000 suggest, tensions between Papuans and non-Papuans have the potential to be the source of widespread social disruption and violence.

The demographic transformation in Papua had been considerable by any standards. In 1960 the "Asian" population, mainly eastern Indonesians, Javanese and Chinese, numbered just 18,600 out of an estimated population of 736,700 or 2.5 per cent.<sup>14</sup> The Indonesian census does not provide figures for Papuan and non-Papuan populations of the province. The census data for religious affiliation gives some indication of the ethnic composition, but there are Papuan Moslem populations in some western coastal areas of the province around Fak Fak, Sorong and the Raja Ampat islands and many of the Indonesian settlers are Christians from Maluku and North Sulawesi. In 1998 there were 452,214 Moslems, constituting 21.14 per cent of the province's population<sup>15</sup>, an increase from 139,739 or 11 per cent

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Netherlands Government Annual Report to the United Nations on Netherlands New Guinea, 1960, The Hague, pp. 6-7

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Irian Jaya dalam Angka 1998, BPS Proponsi Irian Jaya, 1998, p. 193

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Laporan Foreri, cited in "Gus Dur Minta ke MPR, Thom Bilang Dialog Internasional", *Tifa Papua*, 10-15 January 2000.

in 1982.<sup>16</sup> The 1990 census indicates that 16.13 per cent of the population were born outside the province. The figure was higher for urban areas of the province at 35.1 per cent. The capital Jayapura is where the settler communities are most evident and where the Moslem portion of the population in 1998 was 42.72 per cent.<sup>17</sup> University of Cenderawasih demographer, Michael Rumbiak, estimates that there were fewer than 1.5 million Papuans, which would mean that settler communities constituted about 30 per cent of the population.<sup>18</sup>

Under the Netherlands Administration, Indonesians, especially Ambonese, Menadonese and Keiese as well as Eurasians were officials, police, teachers and missionaries. Papuans experienced a form of dual colonialism, as much eastern Indonesian as it was Dutch. The emerging Papuan elite of the 1950s and early 1960s sharpened its identity in reference to the eastern Indonesians, who held the jobs to which they aspired.<sup>19</sup> The sense of competition with settlers for positions within the bureaucracy and the resentment felt about settler domination of key positions remains a strong motive force in Papuan nationalism among the educated elite. Michael Menufandu, a senior Papuan civil servant and former Mayor of Jayapura, complains of the intellectual arrogance of officials in believing that policy can only be made in Jakarta. Whereas it is the local people who know the region and its problems best.<sup>20</sup> Another cause of resentment among Papuan officials is that, while they have to compete with Indonesians for the senior positions in Irian Jaya, they are rarely appointed to positions in other provinces.<sup>21</sup>

Migration to Irian Jaya has been in two forms: the central government's transmigration programs and

voluntary migration, which in turn have created two patterns of settlement. The transmigrants, mostly from Java, have been settled in rural areas, while the settlers who come by their own means have been attracted by the economic opportunities in the urban areas of the province. The largest groups of settlers are Javanese, Buginese, Makasarese, Ambonese, Menadonese and Bataks.<sup>22</sup> Although Indonesian settlers form a small minority in the rural areas of the province as a whole, in the transmigration sites around Jayapura, Merauke, Paniai, Fak Fak and Sorong the rapid increase in transmigrants has overwhelmed the local Papuan population.

The voluntary migrants have tended to settle in the urban areas of Papua. The statistics noted above support the visual impression that Jayapura, in particular, is an "Indonesian" city. Settlers have been economically successful. They dominate the city's economic life. The streets of Jayapura's central market reflect the economic hierarchy. The shops are Indonesian Chinese- and settler-owned, settler traders run the market stalls in front of the shops. In front of stalls sit Papuan traders, mainly highlanders, selling small quantities of fruit and vegetables. One Papuan observer noted that the "…presence of the settlers has created a colonial economic structure, where only the traditional sector is run by the indigenous population."<sup>23</sup>

The urban markets have become a focus of conflict between the settler traders and Papuans. They symbolise the economic disparities between the communities. In April 2000 there were clashes between Papuans and Bugis-Makasarese settlers in Entrop, one of the principal market centres in Jayapura. In November 2000, the market at Abepura, near Jayapura was the locale of two violent clashes. The first violence occurred when three Papuans (highlanders) refused to pay for a meal and a fight followed, in which the Bugis-Makasarese traders armed with home-made weapons wounded 5 Papuans.<sup>24</sup> The police account of the incident noted that disputes between the settlers and the Papuans were common around the market. "The migrants are usually vendors who work hard to earn their money, while some locals tend to extort money from them. In

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> BPS Propinsi Irian Jaya cited in John RG Djopari, *Pemberontakan Organisasi Papua Merdeka*, Gramedia, Jakarta, 1993, p. 81.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> *Penduduk Indonesia, Hasil Sensus Penduduk 1990,* Biro Pusat Statistiek, Jakarta, p.69

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> M.C. Rumbiak, "Sumber Daya Manusia Papua", unpublished paper. Fakultas Ekonomi, Universitas Cenderawasih, Jayapura, 2000, p. 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Richard Chauvel, "Decolonising without the Colonised: The Liberation of Irian Jaya", in Dolores Elizalde (ed), *Las Relaciones Internacionales en el Pacifico (Siglos XVII-XX): Colonizacion, Descolonizacion Y Encuentro Cultural, Consejo Superior de Investigaciones Cientificas*, Madrid, 1997, p. 560

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> "Michael Menufandu, Senior Advisor Masalah Otonomi Daerah untuk Irian Jaya", *Tokoh*, Denpasar, 20-26 Desember 1999, p. 26

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> "Papuanisasi Jurus Jitu dan Sederhana", *Papua Post*, Jayapura, 25 November 2000

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Penduduk Indonesia, Hasil Sensus Penduduk 1990, Biro Pusat Statistiek, Jakarta, p.69

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Jhon Wanane, Mth, "Politik Ekonomi dan Migrasi Bangsa Melayu di Tanah Papua". *Tifa Papua*, 11-16 December 2000, p. 6

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> "Insiden di Pasar Abepura", 11 & 12 November 2000, ELS-HAM

the Abepura case, the migrants fought back,"<sup>25</sup> A couple of days later a further clash occurred involving larger numbers of Papuans and leaving 16 people injured.<sup>26</sup> In April 2001 a Buginese boy was killed and a Papuan stabbed in a clash between Papuans and settler traders at the Abepura market.<sup>27</sup>

On 7 December 2000 ] about 300 people armed with traditional weapons attacked the police station near the Abepura market killing three policemen as well as burning down shops. The police were unable to identify or capture any of the attackers. On suspicion that the attackers were highlanders, the police raided the student dormitories (mainly highlanders), attacked the sleeping students, and detained 90 of them. In detention some were tortured and three killed.<sup>28</sup>

The patterns of conflict between highlanders, on one side, and security forces and settlers, on the other, were most evident in the violence in the highlands town of Wamena on 6 October 2000.<sup>29</sup> The violence and loss of life in Wamena occurred in the context of the Government's determination that the Papuan flag should no longer be flown. On 6 October, the Wamena police lowered the flag at a number of Satgas Papua (pro-independence militia) posts in the town without any resistance. By the time they approached the main Satgas Papua post, near the police headquarters, a crowd of independence supporters had gathered to defend the flag. Neither the Satgas nor the crowd heeded the police instructions and in the violence that followed two police were wounded and police shot one Papuan. The death of Elieser Alua was a catalyst for Papuan attacks on Indonesian settlers and lowland Papuans who had migrated to the region.<sup>30</sup> In one area of Wamena town, Wouma, settlers were attacked in their houses and the houses burnt. According to Papuan sources, the settlers were attacked in their houses because police and soldiers were using the houses for cover and firing on Papuans.<sup>31</sup> Police estimated that about 30 people were killed.<sup>32</sup> The impact of violence in Wamena, the trauma suffered by those involved and the exodus of settlers and coastal Papuans from Wamena is a reflection of the brutality and sadism of the killing as well as the numbers who lost their lives.<sup>33</sup> It is important to note, however, that there were numerous stories of Papuans defending and protecting settlers.

The immediate impact of the violence in Wamena was an exodus of Indonesian settlers and coastal Papuans. The scale of the exodus out of Wamena is difficult to quantify. *Kompas* estimated that about 1000 settlers (of a settler population of 15,000) had left in the two weeks following the violence.<sup>34</sup> When ICG visited Wamena in early November 2000 the exodus was continuing. Settlers and coastal Papuans, including many long-term residents, were leaving for security concerns. Most of the schools outside Wamena had closed and those in town were functioning with reduced staff.<sup>35</sup> The Wamena Humanitarian Investigation Team asserted that the education system had suffered long-term damage. Many teachers had fled the region. Some 200

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> "Papua council leaders to go on trial soon", *Jakarta Post*, 15 November 2000

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> "Abepura market brawl leaves 16 injured", *Jakarta Post*, 14 November 2000

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> "Overnight clash in Abepura market claims one life," *Jakarta Post*, 5 April 2001

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> "About 300 People attacked Police Sector Abepura and Burn down Shops"; "Police and Mobile Brigade (BRIMOB) in Jayapura Arrest and Detain People Illegally and Torture Them", 7 December 2000, ELS-HAM. See Swiss journalist, Oswald Iten's, account of the torture and deaths of the highlander students in "Prison, Torture and Murder in Jayapura, Twelve Days in an Indonesian Jail", *Neue Zurcher Zeitung*, Zurich, 22 December 2000. See:

http://www.nzz.ch/english/background/background2000/b ackground0012/bg001222west\_papua.html. For a detailed discussion of the Abepura and Wamena cases see Human Right Watch, "Violence and Political Impasse in Papua" vol XX, No. X (X), July 2001.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Wamena is the administrative centre of the Baliem Valley in the central highlands, located about 290 km from Jayapura.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Although Papuan society consists of some 250 ethnolinguistic groups, a broad distinction can be made between highland and coastal communities. Among the latter there has been much longer contact with the world outside Papua. Some coastal societies were converted to Christianity in the late 19<sup>th</sup> century. In 1930 the island of Biak had a higher rate of literacy than Java. The densely populated communities around Wamena were only "discovered" in 1938.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Dance Bleskadit, "Jika Polisi Sembunyi di Rumah Warga Sipil", *Tifa Papua*, 16-21 October 2000, p. 5. Some of the survivors deny that the security forces had used their houses for cover. ICG confidential interviews with refugees in the Military headquarters, Wamena, 8 November 2000

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Dance Bleskadit and Kris Ansaka, "Kebiasaan Perang yang Sengaja Dibangkitkan", *Tifa Papua*, 16-21 October 2000, p. 5. This figure probably underestimates the number of Papuans killed and wounded by the security forces.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> "Suara Pengungsi Wamena: Biar Dibangun seperti
 Surga, Kami Tetap Trauma", *Kompas*, 24 October 2000
 <sup>34</sup> ibid

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> "Nasib Ribuan Guru di Jayawijaya Belum Jelas", Kompas, 11 October 2000. It is estimated that about 95 per cent of the teachers in regency around Wamena (Kabupatan Jayawijaya) were settlers or coastal Papuans

teachers had applied for transfer and many schools were without teachers. As of January 2001, the education authorities had not taken any measures to remedy the situation.<sup>36</sup>

The violence in Wamena and the uncertainties about what might happen in Irian Jaya on 1 December, the anniversary of Papuan "independence", appears to have stimulated a significant exodus of people and goods, including vehicles, from the province. The inter-island shipping line, Pelni, reported an "explosion" of demand since the Wamena affair and that it had been forced to sell tickets without berths or seats. In October and November 2000 about 25,000 people had left Jayapura on Pelni ships. The shipping of vehicles from Javapura and Biak by their owners would suggest that the principal factor was the security concerns generated by the political situation, rather than a larger than usual number of people wanting to celebrate the end of the fasting month or Christmas outside Papua.<sup>37</sup>

There is a suspicion among some Papuans that the violence in Wamena was related to an attempt by the security forces to shift the dynamics of political conflict from the demand for independence to one of ethnic tensions.<sup>38</sup> This suspicion was given some credence a few days after the violence at Wamena by Brigadier General S.Y. Wenas, the then Chief of Police in Papua. Wenas encouraged settlers to arm themselves against any attacks from Papuans. In the Abepura market clash in the second week of November the market traders from Sulawesi were armed.39 The identification of highlanders,

<sup>37</sup> "400 Mobil Keluar dari Jayapura", *Kompas*, 28 November 2000; "Ratusan Kendaraan dinyatkan Ekodus", *Radar Biak*, 25 November 2000. John Rumbiak suggests that the exodus of settlers slowed after Jakarta reasserted its authority. It is difficult to monitor the numbers of settlers returning in 2001. ICG Interview with John Rumbiak 6 September 2001.

those from particularly Wamena, as proindependence hard-liners and as being responsible for the attack on the police station at Abepura on 7 December, further heightened ethnic tensions and fears. The Abepura police chief, Alex Sampe, "declared war" on the highlanders.<sup>40</sup> The Director of the Legal Aid Institute in Jayapura, Demianus Wakman, noted that it was the responsibility of the security forces to arrest those who attacked the police station, not to hunt and capture an ethnic group, such as happened with people from Wamena.<sup>41</sup> The tension between highlanders and the security forces is also reflected in the exodus since early December of Wamena people, resident around Jayapura, seeking refuge across the border in PNG.<sup> $\overline{42}$ </sup> A Catholic Church report noted that the number of refugees in Valimo (PNG) alone had more than doubled since November 2000. The report identified the absence of security and peace in West Papua since December 2000 and the attitudes and behaviour of the security forces towards Papuans, particularly highlanders as key factors in the exodus.<sup>42</sup>

The exodus of refugees from the conflicts in East Timor. Maluku and more recently Central Kalimantan provides some insight into what might happen in Irian Jaya. The demographic transformation in Papua has been extreme and the cultural tensions and economic rivalries generated make ethnic conflict and exodus of refugees a matter of great concern. The modest refugee flows in 2000 and early 2001 are a measure of political tension. Indonesian settlers left Irian Jaya in the last months of 2000 because of the rising tensions between the pro-independence movement and the Indonesian authorities as the commemoration of "independence" day approached. Papuans, particularly highlanders, sought refuge across the border in Papua New Guinea as a response to the security forces pursuit of them.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Tim Kemanusiaan Wamena Bagian Investigasi, "Peristiwa Tragedi Kemanusiaan Wamena, 6 Oktober 2000, Sebelum Dan Sesudahnya: Sebuah Laporan Investigasi", Jayapura, Januari 2001. This report was compiled by a team from Justice and Peace Secretariat of the Catholic Church in Jayapura, Kontras Papua, Elsham-Papua and LBH Jayapura.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> Benny Giay, "Peristiwa Wamena 6 Oktober: Siasat Membuburkan PDP (Presidium Dewan Papua)", unpublished manuscript, Jayapura, November 2000; "Ada Skenario Besar Jakarta untuk 1 Desember di Papua Barat", Radio Nederland interview with John Rumbiak, 1 December 2000.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Radio Republik Indonesia, Jayapura, 9 October 2000, cited in Frans Maniagasi, "Papua Merdeka atau Sekadar Proyek Keamanan", *Tempo*, 10 December 2000

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> "Police raid student hostels in Jayapura, arrest scores", *AFP*, Jakarta, 7 December 2000

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Kris Ansaka, "Kedamaian di Papua mulai Terusik", *Tifa Papua*, 11-16 December 2000.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> "Pengungsi Jayapura", *Astaga.com*, 6 January 2001; A *Tifa Papua* editorial, 11-16 Desember 2000, made a direct link between the security force's pursuit and detention of highlanders and refugee flow of highlanders into PNG.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> Letter, the Catholic Bishops in Papua to the Governor of Irian Jaya, drs. Jaap Solosa, 16-2-2001

The Papuan elite has been the key agent in the development of a Papuan identity. They were the first 'Papuans', brought together from many regions of the province and educated in the schools and training colleges established after the Pacific war. The selective and elitist approach of the Dutch has given way to a more broadly based education system involving much larger numbers under the Indonesian administration. The graduates of the Dutch and Indonesian education systems have assumed the leadership of political, religious and community organisations.

The leaders of Papuan society have grown up, been educated and developed careers often in circumstances that have demanded difficult decisions about access to education and employment opportunities, personal and family welfare, cultural identity and political values. Those in positions of responsibility have often been confronted with choices between the interests and values of the people they represent, on one side, and institutional, community and personal advancement and survival in the Indonesian State, on the other.

The pressures of living within what many of them regard as a colonial system have involved accommodations that since the fall of Soeharto have sometimes been the source of embarrassment. Most of the contemporary Papuan leaders have New Order 'pasts'. Prominent Presidium members, Theys Eluay and Yorrys Raweyai, are but the most controversial examples.

The Papuan elite is a bureaucratic elite. In an economy dominated by Chinese and Indonesian settlers, there are few Papuan business figures of substance. Besides traditional (*adat*) legitimacy, status is based on educational achievement and occupation. The Papuan elite is in the senior and middle positions of the provincial and district government, the churches, institutes of higher education and NGOs.

The older generation still in the senior positions within the bureaucracy and the churches were Dutcheducated. Dutch education and Dutch values remain much more apparent than elsewhere in Indonesia. The last of the Dutch-educated Papuans are 13 - 20 years younger than their Indonesian counterparts. The preservation of Dutch values is stronger, not because Dutch education was at more advanced levels or more broadly accessible, but rather because it remains highly valued, at least in comparison to the political, cultural and educational values of New Order Indonesia. There is a much less ambivalent attitude to the Dutch colonial past than elsewhere in Indonesia.

The Papuan elite's accommodation with the Indonesian State is a key factor in understanding contemporary political change. The dominant mode of accommodation is borne out of a pragmatic acceptance of Indonesian authority over Irian Jaya and the opportunities it provides for economic, political and social development of the territory as well as for personal political and career advancement. With respect to the Papuan Churches' leaders, Benny Giay has argued that senior churchmen became agents, mediators and peacemakers for the government.<sup>44</sup> They were motivated by their sense of responsibility to protect their flock against what they perceived to be the overwhelming force that the Indonesian authorities were able to mobilise. The political agenda of the more conservative members of the elite remains structured by their appreciation of political realities: How can less than two million Papuans hope to wrest their freedom from 210 million Indonesians?<sup>45</sup>

Church leaders have their counterparts in those members of the elite in senior positions within the Indonesian administration. At critical moments, such as the Act of Free Choice and the 2000 anniversary of Papuan "independence", when the Indonesian authorities were determined on a course of action, those Papuans in the senior posts were in a position where they felt they had to use their influence to contain Papuan resistance in order to save lives and limit violence. They see themselves as acting to secure the continuation of Papuan society. Governor Jacobus Solossa was in this position on "independence" day 2000. In an interview with Radio Nederland, he provided some insight into the predicament that confronted him. In response to a question about why, in the circumstances of a broadly conceived freedom (Merdeka) that the governor was advocating, the Papuan flag could not be flown, he stated: "Don't incite our people to demand independence. It has to be explained that Indonesia would not accept the demand that easily. There would be many complex problems and our

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> Benny Giay, "Church and Society: The Church leaders of Irian Jaya in the midst of change and conflict", unpublished discussion paper presented at the Eukumindo meeting, De Tiltenburg, The Netherlands, 18-19 April 1996, p. 2; Benny Giay, "Gereja dan Politik di Papua Barat", Jayapura, January 2000.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> ICG Confidential interview, 9 December 2000

people would be the casualties. We must explain clearly and see with clarity so that we do not behave emotionally. [If not,] our people will become the victims. Who will be responsible for the people?"<sup>46</sup>

The governor implicitly recognised the widespread support for independence in Papuan society. He was among the 100 Papuan leaders who demanded independence at a meeting with President Habibie in February 1999. Yet, as a long-serving Golkar politician, he is keenly aware of the political realities of the struggle for control of government in Jakarta, the determination of nearly all sections of the Jakarta political elite to maintain Irian Jaya as part of Indonesia and the implications that has for the province. There is a duality in the Papuan elite's accommodation with the Indonesian state. Those Papuans who reach the middle and senior levels of the administration have publicly accepted the demands of loyalty the state imposes. However, their commitment to the state, its values and ideals may not be what it seems.

The duality of loyalties among senior Papuans is captured by the striking figure of Filip Karma, an independence activist and senior government official, who was often seen in Jayapura in the days before the "independence" anniversary, in his Indonesian bureaucratic attire, with a Papuan flag proudly pinned to his chest. The government's own intelligence assessments have acknowledged the ambiguity of elite loyalty. In one leaked intelligence document, some of the most senior Papuan officials, including the present governor and the former governor, Bas Suebu, currently the Ambassador to Mexico, were included in what was labelled the "Papuan political conspiracy". It recognised the provincial government had been "contaminated" by the independence ideal and recommended that strong sanctions be applied to well-known supporters of independence amongst local officials.<sup>47</sup> It was announced in September 2000 that sanctions would be taken against Papuan government officials who openly supported the independence movement.<sup>48</sup>

### V. REFORMASI AND THE PAPUAN RENAISSANCE

Until the fall of Soeharto the only alternatives for the elite other than co-operation were joining the OPM's armed resistance, other forms of open protest or exile. The response to Reformasi in Papua was complex. On the one hand, it created political opportunities successfully suppressed in the past by Presidents Soekarno and Soeharto. Reformasi represented the revival of the values of a more open, accountable, egalitarian and less corrupt polity that appealed to activists across the archipelago. On the other hand, Papuans tended not to join their fellow Indonesians in the struggle for a more democratic Indonesia; rather they seized the opportunity to revive the struggle for an independent Papua. Human Rights Watch argued that the expectation for change was even greater in Papua than elsewhere in Indonesia, because of the "...accumulated resentment of three decades of harsh and often discriminatory rule...".49

In August 1998, within weeks of the suppression of pro-independence demonstrations in Jayapura, Sorong, Wamena and Biak<sup>50</sup>, intellectuals, Church leaders and activists had established the Forum for the Reconciliation of Irian Jaya Society (Foreri). Foreri sought the opportunity for Papuans to manage their own affairs, through autonomy, a federal system or independence.<sup>51</sup> There was awareness among activists in Jayapura that they had to disassociate themselves from the OPM after the 1996 Lorentz Expedition kidnapping affair,<sup>52</sup> if Papua was to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Radio Nederland Siaran Indonesia, "Upacara Perayaan Kemerdekaan Ke 39 Papua Barat Berjalan Aman", 4 December 2000.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Nota Dinas, Direktur Jenderal Kesbang dan Linmas, Ermaya Suradinata to Menteri Dalam Negeri, 9 June 2000, 578/CD/kesbang/D IV/VI/2000.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Antara, 27 September 2000, www.KABAR-IRIAN.com.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> "Human Rights and Pro-Independence Actions In Irian Jaya, 1999-2000", Human Rights Watch, Vol. 12, No. 2(C), http://www.hrw.org/hrw/reports/2000/papua/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> Biak was the most significant of these demonstrations. The demonstrators occupied the centre of Biak town for several days and raised the flag. The demonstration was brought to an end when the military opened fire on the demonstrators, killing 26 of them. Human Rights Watch press release, 12 December 1998; Mark Worth, "Banner Day for strife-torn Province", *Australian*, 2 December 1999.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> "Human Rights and Pro-Independence Actions In Irian Jaya, 1999-2000", Human Rights Watch, Vol. 12, No. 2(C), http://www.hrw.org/hrw/reports/2000/papua/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> In January 1996 12 members of a joint European-Indonesian scientific expedition were kidnapped for over four months by an OPM group led by Kelly Kwalik. Two Indonesian members of the expedition were killed in an attempt to release the hostages. The military's "perfidious" use of the International Committee of the Red Cross' role in the affair has been a matter of controversy. Summary

attract international support. A letter sent to President Habibie by 15 US congressmen on 22 May 1998 encouraged them. The congressmen urged Habibie to open a dialogue with the peoples of East Timor and Irian Jaya on human rights and a just solution to their political status.<sup>53</sup>

Foreri, with the support of the three major churches<sup>54</sup> , leading intellectuals and NGOs as well as a number of traditional leaders, emerged as the principal vehicle of Papuan ideals. Foreri became the dialogue partner with the central government in a series of meetings - the Jakarta Informal meetings - which led to the Team of 100 Papuan leaders meeting with President Habibie in February 1999. The 100 members of the delegation were broadly representative of the Papuan elite both geographically and in terms of social and religious background. The statement that Thom Beanal, the leader of the Team of 100, read to Habibie and his cabinet stated that Irian Jaya wanted to secede from Indonesia, that a transitional government be established in Irian Jaya under United Nations supervision and, if necessary, the UN become part of an international dialogue between the government of Indonesia and the Papuan people.

The absence of any formal response from Habibie at the meeting, and subsequently, has meant that from a Papuan perspective the hoped-for "national dialogue" with the central government has not eventuated. Nevertheless, the meeting with Habibie was an important stage in the transformation of the Papuan resistance and in the emergence of a new leadership. The meeting provided legitimacy to the Team of 100 and gave credibility to non-violent strategies for attaining independence.

Since November 1999 the key Papuan leaders of the "Team of 100" have organised a series of mass meetings the principal objectives of which were to mobilise support, establish their leadership credentials and articulate their demands to the Indonesian government and the international community.

The first such political gathering was held just outside Jayapura on 12 November 1999 - to mark Theys Eluay's 62<sup>nd</sup> birthday. Theys Hiyo Eluay, a traditional (adat) leader from Sentani and long time Golkar politician, had emerged as the foremost leader of the pro-independence movement.<sup>55</sup> Theys Eluay led the celebration for the 38<sup>th</sup> anniversary of the occasion many contemporary Papuan leaders consider their independence day. The anniversary on 1 December 1999 was marked in Jayapura with a flag raising of both the "Morning Star" and the Indonesian flag in the same place as in 1961, outside the building that had housed the Dutch-established New Guinea Council, ironically, opposite the Merdeka Square, where Indonesia built a monument to those lost in a naval encounter against the Dutch in January 1962. In stark contrast to the anniversary in 2000, the flag raising took place with little or no Indonesian military presence.<sup>56</sup> Theys Eluay described the absence of military intervention as a "miracle".<sup>57</sup> The lack of military intervention in these political gatherings signified the beginning of the nearly year-long period of substantial political openness that Wahid's presidency facilitated.

and Conclusions of the Investigation into the events of 9 May 1996 in Western Papua, entrusted by the ICRC to an Outside Consultant, 15 March 2000, cited in *Memoria Passionis di Papua: Kondisi Hak Asasi Manusia dan Gerakan Aspirasi Merdeka: Gambaran 1999*, Jakarta 2001, pp. 82-83

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> "Indonesia Alert: Trouble in Irian Jaya", Human Rights Watch, 7 July 1998

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> The largest Christian denominations in Papua are the Christian Evangelical Church in Papua (GKI), the Catholic Church and the Evangelical Church of Indonesia (GKII).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> *Tifa Irian*, 15-22 November 1999, p. 6, "Penyataan Sikap Politik", 12 November 1999.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> Asia-Pacific, ABC Radio National, 1 December 1999.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> Mark Worth, "Banner day for strife-torn province", *The Australian*, 2 December 1999; The *Jakarta Post*, 2-December 1999, noted that: "Police and soldiers, who in the past have shot West Papuans for raising the flag which symbolises the separatist cause, showed greater restraint."

### VI. THE PAPUAN PRESIDIUM COUNCIL

The flag raising of 1 December 1999 was a symbolic moment, however in terms of establishing and consolidating a new leadership structure and mobilising support throughout the province, the most important meetings were the Musyawarah Besar Papua 2000 (Mubes, Papuan Mass Consultation), 23-26 February, and the Kongres Papua II (the 2<sup>nd</sup> Papuan Congress), May - June 2000. Delegations from the province's fourteen regencies (kabupatan) attended both meetings along with representatives of Papuan communities overseas. The Mubes established a Papuan Presidium Council, which became the principal organisation of the proindependence groups. In terms of personnel, there is a strong element of continuity among Foreri, the Team of 100 and the Presidium. The Council consisted of 22 members, with two chairpersons and two moderators. The Council as an executive was responsible to a "Panel", a legislature of 200 representatives of the regencies and Papuan communities overseas. The Presidium described itself as being a form of collective leadership. Theys Eluay and Thom Beanal, the two chairpersons, were recognised as the senior leaders.<sup>5</sup>

The Presidium provides a leadership structure for the diverse forces in favour of independence as well as some legitimacy to the ongoing dialogue with the Indonesian authorities. Associated with the Presidium, particularly with Theys Eluay, was a militia, the *Satgas Papua* (the Papuan Task Force). The *Satgas Papua* was led by one of his sons, Boy Eluay, and commonly thought to have been funded by Theys Eluay's close associate in the Presidium, Yorrys Raweyai<sup>59</sup>. The security forces permitted the *Satgas Papua* to maintain security at the two meetings.

The leadership that emerged from the *Mubes* was collective and inclusive. Many hoped that the collective leadership would be confirmed at the

Congress. Instead Theys Eluay took the initiative to have himself acknowledged as the supreme leader. Unexpectedly, he proposed to the Congress that he become the leader and Thom Beanal the deputy.<sup>60</sup> The manner of his self-appointment reflected Theys Eluay's conviction that he was the one to unite Papua and lead it to independence. How was it that someone who had been among the 1025 Papuans to vote for incorporation with Indonesia in the 1969 Act of Free Choice, was suspected of involvement in human rights abuses and had served for three terms in the provincial parliament as a Golkar member could be recognised as the leader of the independence movement? Theys Eluay was a traditional leader from Sentani with limited education and experience of the world outside Papua.<sup>61</sup> However, he had the forceful personality, imposing physique and the ability to communicate to a broad cross section of Papuan society. The latter capacity together with his status as a traditional leader helped convince his colleagues in the Presidium to accept him as leader, despite reservations about his autocratic style, reluctance to consult and tendency to make unrealistic promises to his supporters. Theys Eluay and Yorrys Raweyai's role in the Presidium, given their links to the Soeharto past, remains a concern in intellectual circles and has caste a shadow over the independence movement in Indonesia and overseas among groups that might otherwise be expected to be sympathetic.

Despite the reservations about Theys Eluay and Yorrys Raweyai, the Presidium leadership that emerged from the Congress was broadly reflective of Papuan society. The highlands were less well represented than the coastal regions, but intellectuals, the Churches, Papuan Moslems, women and Dutchera activists had their representatives. Theys Eluay and Thom Beanal had stature as traditional leaders. To what extent this was a source of legitimacy outside their own region is more difficult to assess.

If Theys Eluay illustrates one aspect of the transformation of Papuan politics post-Soeharto, Thom Beanal sheds light on another. He is a traditional leader of the Amungme, on whose land

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> Decree No. VII/Mubes Papua/2000; Decree No: Iv/Mubes Papua/2000, Jayapura, 26 February 2000. The size of the legislature was later expanded to 501.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> Lindsay Murdoch and Andrew Kilvert, "Golkar Youth Funding Separatists", *Sydney Morning Herald*, 6 March 2000, p. 17. Yorrys Raweyai is a controversial figure in Papuan and Jakarta politics. He is deputy leader of Soeharto's notorious youth group, Pemuda Pancasila, and is thought to have close links with the former first family. He is the son of a Chinese father and Papuan (Serui) mother.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> "Kongres Rekomendasikan Bangsa Papua Keluar dari NKRI", *Tifa Papua*, 5-9 June 2000, p. 4

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> In 1996 at the time of the OPM's kidnapping of members of the Lorentz expedition (see footnote 51), Theys Eluay, as head of the *Lembaga Adat Irian Jaya* (the traditional law council of Irian Jaya), was dismissive of those who wanted to establish a Papuan state. "This is rubbish (omong kosong), we have been independent since 17 August 1945 and confirmed by the 1969 Act of Free Choice." *Tifa Irian*, minggu ketiga januari 1996, p. 6.

the giant Freeport mine operates. Freeport is one of the largest gold and copper producers in the world. It dominates the economy of Irian Jaya and is a significant corporate player in Indonesia. Beanal came to prominence as a defender of his people against Freeport. In 1997 he took the company to court in the United States on environmental and human rights issues. In early 2000, however, he seemed to reverse his position when he was appointed as a well-paid Commissioner of Freeport. Later in the year he signed a Memorandum of Understanding with the company on behalf of the Amungme and Kamoro peoples concerning socioeconomic resources, human rights, land rights and environmental rights.<sup>62</sup> The transformation of Freeport from the symbol of exploitation of the province's resources and degradation of its environment and society to being a potential benefactor and partner has not been without controversy. John Rumbiak, the human rights leader, criticised Freeport at its Annual General Meeting in 2001. He questioned the company's economic development and human rights programs for the local communities. He described the company's occasional financial support of the independence movement as "Classic Politics of Freeport". "It is no secret that Freeport is playing a deceitful game by contributing to the independence movement of West Papua when their real purpose is to pacify the Papuans."<sup>63</sup>

The participation of regional delegations in the Papuan Mass Consultation and Papuan Congress also created the opportunity for the returning delegates to disseminate the ideas in their local communities. The delegations established themselves as local *Panel*, recognising the leadership of the Presidium in Jayapura and being responsible for the "socialisation" of the ideal of independence as well as establishing local *Satgas Papua* and *Posko* (Command Posts). With the establishment of the Presidium and the local *Panels*, the independence movement had the beginnings of a province-wide organisation and a central leadership – something that neither the first generation of Papuan politicians during the Dutch administration or the OPM had ever achieved.

Around Wamena in the Baliem Valley the process of "socialisation" seems to have been particularly intensive and far-reaching. Delegates from Wamena had made a mark with their traditional attire at the

Congress and by the fact that many of them had walked the 300 kms to Jayapura for the occasion. Senior members of the Presidium as well as local leaders undertook propagating the results of the Congress. Socialisation involved mass gatherings, inspiring speeches and often emotional appeals. Outside the town of Wamena the local leaders, in enthusiasm to spread the their ideals of independence, went beyond the policies established by the Presidium, making unrealistic promises. According to one report, "The element that most of all found a place in the hearts of people of the Baliem [Valley] and Papua in general was that the demand for independence was non-negotiable."64 The mobilisation of Satgas Papua and the establishment of Posko were extensive both in Wamena and the surrounding districts. Referring to Irian Jaya more generally, an intelligence assessment from the Department of Internal Affairs observed that the atmosphere down to the village level following the Congress was one of euphoria and enthusiasm with idea of Merdeka (independence). the The "conspiratorial groups" supporting Merdeka were increasingly cohesive and were endeavouring to "socialise" the results of the Congress throughout Jaya, elsewhere internationally.<sup>65</sup> in Indonesia and

It is important to note that Wamena and the surrounding districts in the Baliem Valley have experienced some of the most extreme brutality and repression at the hands of the security forces, particularly in 1977. The Humanitarian Investigation Team report argues that many of the older generation are still traumatised by the experience.<sup>66</sup> The independence ideal was so readily and enthusiastically accepted in significant part because of the experience of repression. The understandings of what independence would mean might be naive and people might be all too ready to accept unrealistic promises, but their support for independence should not be dismissed. On the contrary, it is strong because it is based on their own experience.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> Press Release, Freeport Indonesia, 18 August 2000. www.kabar-irian.com

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> Statement by John Rumbiak, the West Papua Institute for Human Rights Study and Advocacy ELS-HAM), based in Jayapura, West Papua. Submitted at the Annual General Meeting (AGM) of Freeport McMoRan Copper and Gold Inc. held in Wilmington, Delaware USA on May 3, 2001

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> Tim Kemanusiaan Wamena Bagian Investigasi,
"Peristiwa Tragedi Kemanusiaan Wamena, 6 Oktober 2000, Sebelum Dan Sesudahnya: Sebuah Laporan Investigasi", Jayapura, Januari 2001.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> Nota Dinas, Direktur Jenderal Kesbang dan Linmas, Ermaya Suradinata to Menteri Dalam Negeri, 9-6-00, 578/CD/kesbang/D IV/VI/2000.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> Tim Kemanusiaan Wamena Bagian Investigasi, "Peristiwa Tragedi Kemanusiaan Wamena, 6 Oktober 2000, Sebelum Dan Sesudahnya: Sebuah Laporan Investigasi", Jayapura, Januari 2001

The widespread, straightforward and uncompromising support for independence at the village and provincial town level of Papuan society has created a particular dynamic within the proindependence groups. The new political leadership the Foreri, the Team of 100 and the Presidium - are part of an elite that seized the opportunity created by Reformasi to advocate independence through nonviolent means. By doing so they quickly mobilised broad support from sections of Papuan society that did not share their experience of accommodation with the Indonesian State. The mass support base's experience of Indonesia is that of the cutting edge of repression. This is not to suggest that the elite had escaped the heavy hand of the State, but they had a range of alternatives not available to other Papuans. The movement's supporters might have naive and unrealistic notions of independence, but they have direct experience of what they do not want. The proindependence leaders, on the other hand, tend to be moderate, pragmatic and open to negotiation and compromise. Their supporters are the 'hard core' of the movement. There has been tension between the leaders who felt the need to articulate their ideals in simple terms to communicate with their supporters, on one side, and the imperative to preserve some room for manoeuvre in their negotiations with the government. Within this dynamic, there is the risk that unfulfilled promises will lead to disillusionment and feelings of having been betrayed.

The emergence of new leadership and the establishment of the Presidium did not mean that the OPM disappeared. It continued to operate throughout the period of political openness. Indeed, since December 2000 there has been a reversion to kidnappings and OPM and OPM-like attacks on the security forces. The relationship of the Presidium and the OPM factions has been an uneasy one. They share the ideal of independence, but the new leaders sought to disassociate themselves from the OPM and its methods. The Presidium considers itself the leaders of the struggle for independence for all Papuans, including the OPM.

That part of the elite that led the pro-independence groups, because their message found such ready acceptance, quickly acquired authority and legitimacy as the "representatives" of Papuan society. It was they, rather than their more cautious colleagues, who held the formal position of political leadership in the provincial government and parliament, who are the de facto leaders of the society. In June 1999 Irian Jaya elected a provincial parliament, democratically, for the first time since integration with Indonesia.<sup>67</sup> Yet it was a group of self-proclaimed leaders, the Presidium, who, from late 1998 to December 2000, were the negotiating partners of the central and provincial authorities. It was those involved in Foreri, the Team of 100 and the Presidium who set the political agenda in Papua.

Ethnicity also influences the issue of legitimacy. The Presidium is an ethnic Papuan organisation, whereas a majority of the members of the provincial parliament and the senior officials of the provincial government are Indonesians from outside Papua. Their association with Golkar and the Soeharto past disadvantages many of the senior Papuans in the parliament and government.

There are two sets of opinions that distinguish those members of the elite who became the proindependence leaders and those, their ideals not withstanding, who remained cautious. Firstly, there are the pragmatists, who while recognising the changes that followed the fall of Soeharto, were nevertheless sceptical about the limits of tolerance of the Indonesian authorities. They recognised the economic and symbolic importance of Irian Jaya to Indonesia and did not believe that any Indonesian government of this generation, even a democratic one, would permit the separation of the territory and would use the military means at its disposal to prevent secession. Pushing the limits of Indonesian tolerance involved risks both for the proindependence leaders and their followers. The loss of life that followed from the security forces' determination to lower the flag in late 2000 and the pattern of repressive military activity in the first half of 2001 confirmed these views. The pragmatists, particularly those in formal positions of authority, were critical of the Presidium leadership because they were risking the lives of their innocent supporters as well as risking the return of more overt repression for Papuan society as a whole.<sup>68</sup> This criticism was tinged with resentment of the legitimacy and authority the Presidium leaders had acquired in Papuan society through their advocacy of independence.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> Under Indonesia's electoral system, the provincial parliament is elected by proportional representation from a province-wide constituency. Jayapura-based non-Papuans continued to dominate the main parties and selected the party's representatives in parliament, whose identity's were not known to the voters at the time of the election.. The result was heavy over-representation of urban non-Papuans.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> The Rev Herman Saud, Moderator of the Christian Evangelical Church in Papua (GKI), held Theys Eluay and the Presidium responsible for the loss of life at Wamena. "Tragis", *Republika Online*, 8 October 2000

Secondly, many within the NGOs, Churches and Cendrawasih University were concerned that Papua was not ready for independence. They pointed to the settlers' domination of economy and the senior levels of the bureaucracy and the need to improve the education levels of Papuans. They doubted whether the provincial government had the capacity to manage a nation state. Papua needed time to develop its human resources, its institutional capacities and address the numerous areas of Papuan socioeconomic disadvantage. Like other Papuans, they know that Papua is one of the richest provinces in Indonesia with one of the lowest standards of living, levels of educational attainment and health status, particularly among the indigenous population.

One of the implications of this analysis of elite political opinion is that which divides members of the elite are pragmatic political assessments and differing views of Papua's development needs and capacities, rather than disagreements about the ideal of independence. In other words, the differences are about the timeframe, means and likelihood rather than the objective. There are few Papuans who publicly advocate that remaining part of Indonesia represents the preferred future for the territory. The Department of Affairs Internal intelligence assessment that pictured the Governor and the Ambassador to Mexico together with Theys Eluay and Thom Beanal as being members of a "Papuan Political Conspiracy" is correct.

As noted above, the Governor criticises those who want independence because Indonesia will not tolerate separation and that innocent people will suffer if pro-independence activities persist, rather than that independence is an undesirable objective. The Governor's promotion of Special Autonomy reflects these pragmatic considerations. Indonesia will oppose independence and Papua needs time to prepare for independence.

The Presidium emerged from the Congress with greatly enhanced stature. President Wahid had funded the occasion. The leaders of the provincial parliament and government had attended. The event attracted considerable coverage in the Indonesian and international media. The Presidium considered that it had received a popular mandate from the Congress to advance the struggle for independence. Inter alia, the Presidium was to seek recognition for the sovereignty of West Papua from the international community and initiate negotiations with Indonesia and The Netherlands, under UN auspices, for a referendum for the recognition of Papuan sovereignty. On 1 Page 15

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> Resolution of the 2<sup>nd</sup> Congress of West Papua, Port Numbay, 4 June 2000, Authorised and signed by: Thaha M Alhamid, Chairman, Tt. Aronggear, Rev. Herman Awom, Franzalbert Joku, Decky Iwanggin, Dra. Fera Kambu, Sam Manami Satia, Adolf Fonataba.

### VII. INTERNATIONAL LOBBYING

By the time the Presidium accounted for its efforts to involve the international community in the struggle with Jakarta, it could only point to formal support from two microstates in the South Pacific. The President of Nauru and the Prime Minister of Vanuatu spoke in support of West Papua at the UN Millennium Summit and Theys Eluay and other members of the Presidium were able to attend the Summit. Of greater significance was the profile that Papua acquired at the Pacific Islands Forum in Kiribati in October 2000. Presidium representatives attended as members of the Nauru delegation. Despite the reluctance of Australia, New Zealand and Papua New Guinea, the communiqué expressed "deep concerns about recent violence and loss of life in the Indonesian province of Irian Java [West Papua]". The Forum "called on the Indonesian Government, the sovereign authority, and secessionist groups to resolve their differences peacefully through dialogue and consultation. They also urged all parties to protect and uphold the human rights of all residents of Irian Jaya."<sup>70</sup> The Presidium did not enjoy the same success at the 2001 meeting of the Forum. The host government, Nauru, excluded the Presidium representatives. Since a change of government, Nauru has become a less fulsome supporter of the Papuan cause.<sup>71</sup> The 2001 Forum meeting was Indonesia's first as a dialogue partner. Nevertheless, the Communiqué restated the Forum leaders' concern about the continuing violence and loss of life. The Forum leaders urged Indonesia to seek a peaceful resolution through dialogue with all parties. They welcomed the Special Autonomy proposals.<sup>72</sup> The Presidium's diplomatic network in the Pacific has enabled it to make contact with other powers, most notably China.<sup>73</sup>

Foreign governments have voiced their concerns in response to increased levels of violence from the Indonesian security forces. As tension mounted in late 2000, the New Zealand Foreign Minister, Phil Goff, at a meeting with Presidium international representative, Franzalbert Joku, offered to act as an impartial broker. New Zealand wanted "to encourage peaceful dialogue with a view to exploring the parameters of autonomy which might give people in West Papua a high level of control over their own lives".<sup>74</sup> Following military reprisals around Wasior (Manokwari) in June and July 2001, Australian Foreign Minister Alexander Downer, indicated that Australia and the international community would be outraged if there were to be a reversion to the type of human rights violations in Irian Jaya which took place in East Timor in the past.<sup>75</sup> A State Department spokesman noted that US support for Indonesia's territorial integrity did not mean support for harsh military crackdowns in places like Aceh or Irian Java.<sup>76</sup> The achievement from the Presidium's perspective was that its struggle had found a place in the international diplomatic agenda and that violence and abuses of human rights has become a focus of pressure on Indonesia.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> Hamish McDonald, "PM softens Pacific swipe at Jakarta", *Sydney Morning Herald*, 30 October 2000

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> Craig Skehan, "Nauru bars warring West Papuan secessionists from Pacific Forum", *Sydney Morning Herald*, 8 August 2001

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> Communique, 32<sup>nd</sup> Pacific Islands Forum, Republic of Nauru, 16-18 August 2001

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> "West Papuans seek Beijing's support", Sydney Morning Herald, 19 May 2001

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> "West Papuans to ignore warnings", *Sydney Morning Herald*, 24-11-2000.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> Craig Skehan, "Villagers flee wave of beatings and arrests", Sydney Morning Herald, 20 July 2001

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> Elaine Monaghan, "Official: U.S. Watching Indonesian Military", Reuters (Hanoi), 24 July 2001

### VIII. INDONESIAN GOVERNMENT POLICY

Irian Jaya's historical and ideological importance to the Indonesian nationalist enterprise has been discussed. Like Aceh, it also has an economic significance as a resource-rich province that generates substantial export revenue. Measured by per capita GDP, Irian Jaya is the fourth-richest province.<sup>77</sup> The province's economic significance will grow further as BP Amoco and Pertamina develop a large gas field in Bintuni Bay, Manokwari. The giant Freeport gold and copper mine symbolises the province's Eldorado status. Freeport is one of Indonesia's largest corporate taxpayers. Between 1991 and 1999, it paid US \$1.42 billion in taxes, dividends and royalties.<sup>78</sup> Freeport also has a complex political profile. It developed close relations with Soeharto's New Order and has a symbiotic relationship with the Indonesian military. As noted earlier, one of the independence leaders is a Commissioner. Although seemingly contradictory, Freeport is endeavouring to secure a future for its operations in a turbulent and unpredictable political environment.

The New Order Government's response to Papuan demands for independence and use of national symbols had been one of suppression and detention or elimination of those involved. This approach was still evident after the fall of Soeharto in the violent suppression of the pro-independence demonstrations in July 1998. Although not consistently maintained, Reformasi ushered in a new approach. There was some tolerance of political activity and occasional dialogue, which led to the Jakarta Informal meetings and the Team of 100 meeting with President Habibie and intermittent discussions with President Wahid. They recognised the suffering of the Papuan people at the hands of the New Order Government, but were confronted by the simple and uncompromising demand - independence - that they could not possibly concede and remain in power.

The revival of Papuan demands for independence, under an urban-based leadership advocating a non-

http://www.fcx.com/mr/fast-facts/ff-econimpact.htm.

violent struggle, posed an acute dilemma for the governments of Habibie and Wahid. They sought to democratise Indonesia, but how much democracy could be extended to Papuans whose principal objective was to separate from Indonesia?

Wahid gave his blessing to the flying of the Morning Star Flag and the change of name of the province to Papua. These symbolic gestures together with his tolerance of discussion of Papuan ideals, provided that nothing was done to achieve the ideals, combined with his stated determination to defend Indonesia's territorial integrity, produced an unsustainable policy framework in the post-East Timor environment. The Papuans considered that East Timor established a precedent and Wahid's willingness to dialogue encouraged a belief that a peaceful struggle for independence was a viable strategy. The President provided a billion rupiah to support the Papuan Congress. Whereas, the loss of East Timor strengthened the Jakarta elite's determination to resist any further separatist pressure.

The Papuan Congress was a critical juncture in the government's policy making. Despite the attempt on the part of some in Jakarta to dismiss the Congress as unrepresentative and illegitimate, the threat posed by the independence movement began to be taken more seriously.

As part of the Government's public response, the President appointed a team of special envoys, including a number of prominent Papuans. They recognised that the Congress represented "...the whole indigenous people of Irian Jaya..." and recommended that the President continue his policy of open dialogue.<sup>79</sup> The Department of Internal Affairs advocated a less accommodating approach. In its view, the independence ideal had spread quickly to village level and the Presidium leadership was cohesive and working to propagate the results of the Congress throughout Papua and beyond. Α memorandum to the Minister of Internal Affairs argued that it was necessary to take immediate, concrete and appropriate actions to anticipate the further expansion of this political climate. It envisaged graduated activities, both overt and clandestine, targeting a broad spectrum of Papuan leaders. The Memorandum stressed the need for consistency in the statements made by officials of the

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> Gross Regional Domestic Product, 1996-99, PBS.
 http://www.bps.go.id/statbysector/natreg/drdp/table1.shtml
 <sup>78</sup> Freeport-McMoRan Copper & Gold Inc, Economic Impact in Indonesia, see:

Freeport estimates that its operations contributed a further US \$6.32 billion in the form of purchases, wages and benefits, charitable contributions and re-investments.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> The Special Envoys of the State Secretary for (West) Papua Problem, Executive Summary, Jakarta, 22 June 2000, www.kabar-irian.com

central government so that provincial officials were not hesitant or uncertain.<sup>80</sup>

The Department's draft strategy envisaged a series of measures to be taken at provincial, national and international levels. The objective of the former was to create a more "conducive" environment by raising the levels of material welfare in Irian Jaya. By doing so it is hoped that the credibility of the government could be improved and the people persuaded to support Indonesia. Specific measures included plans to:

- improve communication with leaders thought to have influence in society
- give honours to local leaders and recognise national heroes from Irian Jaya
- compile and disseminate a history of the integration of Irian Jaya in Indonesia
- accelerate implementation of regional autonomy
- accelerate the division of the province into three
- provide those leaders who support Indonesia with positions in government at all levels from the village to the province
- minimise the use of force in control of unrest
- recruit train and support militia at village level

These policy recommendations illustrate some of the difficulties intelligence analysts and policy advisers in Jakarta had in responding to the new political environment in Irian Jaya. Their ability to reflect on the efficacy of similar policies pursued in East Timor seemed limited.

The Annual Session of the People's Consultative Assembly (MPR) in August 2000 established a further hardening of the Government's attitude on Irian Jaya. Despite the efforts of Papuan representatives to defend and explain Papuan ideals, factions members of all attacked Wahid's accommodative attitude. The President's agreement to change the name of the province's name to Papua and his granting of permission to fly the "Morning Star" Flag was rejected. Commission C of the MPR stated that "The President has not yet been able to deal with separatist movements which have been threatening the totality of the unitary state of Indonesia especially in Aceh and Irian Java provinces." Wahid was given the task of taking

decisive actions against separatism and implementing special autonomy for Irian Java and Aceh.<sup>81</sup> The MPR session was indicative of how the President's approach to the separatist movements had become an issue that his opponents used to attack his Presidency. Wahid's approach had few supporters and the detractors came from across the political spectrum. The MPR members' desire to see a more decisive and less tolerant stand reflected a broader body of opinion in Jakarta. A Tempo survey of Jakarta residents on attitudes towards the Papuan struggle for independence found them to be unsympathetic and strongly supportive of the government's endeavour to maintain the unitary state and Irian Jaya as part of it.<sup>82</sup> Even among democracy activists there are mixed feelings about the Papuan struggle for independence.<sup>83</sup>

There were three key elements in the Central Government's policies to emerge following the Papuan Congress and the MPR directions for the President:

- Provide a program of special assistance to Irian Jaya – known as the "Crash Program".
- Remove the Presidium from the centre of the political stage and the symbols of Papuan nationalism from the public arena.
- Promote the alternative of Special Autonomy.

The "Crash Program" appears to have been initiated by then Vice President Megawati Soekarnoputri following a visit to Papua to support social and economic development, development of human resources and places of worship. The "Crash Program" represented a sum of money nearly the size of the provincial budget, to be dispersed at the district level (Kabupaten) in a period of four months.<sup>84</sup> The "Crash Program" was very much in keeping with the Department of Internal Affairs' strategic objective to improve the levels of material welfare and by so doing enhance the credibility of the government and persuade people to support Indonesia. Papuans appreciated that the "Crash Program" represented a substantial sum that should be effectively used to address social and economic disadvantage. This appreciation did not deflect Papuan attention from the central government's political purpose, however.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup> Nota Dinas, Direktur Jenderal Kesbang dan Linmas, Ermaya Suradinata to Menteri Dalam Negeri, 9-6-00, 578/CD/kesbang/D IV/VI/2000. This document was compiled with input from the police, military and the intelligence services. It circulated widely in Papua and was summarised in "Papua Punya Aspirasi, Jakarta Punya Jurus", *Tifa Papua*, 13-18 November 2000.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup> "Indonesia's Assembly Assigns President to Curb Separatism" Xinhua News Agency, 15 August 2000

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup> "Papua Membara, Jakarta Kecewa", *Tempo*, 29 October 2000, p. 12

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>83</sup> Stanley, "But is it democratic?", *Inside Indonesia*, July-September 2001, p. 29

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup> *Tifa Papua*, 4-9 September 2000, pp. 1-3

*Tifa Papua's* banner headline read: "Crash Program: Will it dampen the desire for independence?"

The removal of the Papuan national symbols and marginalising the Presidium was a three-and-a-halfmonth struggle, beginning with the MPR session and ending in early December, as will be discussed below, when the "Morning Star" flag was no longer flown in the middle of Jayapura and key leaders of the Presidium were safely in detention. The struggle transformed Papuan politics and relations with the Central Government. The political space for the articulation and mobilisation of Papuan aspirations that developed after the fall of Soeharto was closed.

The "Morning Star" flag became the focus of the struggle. For Papuans it had long been associated with acts of defiance against Indonesian authority. Since the fall of Soeharto and after Wahid had sanctioned the flag's use, there had been seven clashes with the security forces about flying the flag in which scores of Papuans had lost their lives.<sup>85</sup> By the end of 2000, the Indonesian authorities' determination to prevent the flag from being flown extracted a heavy toll in human life and reinstated the use of force as the centrepiece of governance in Irian Jaya. This happened despite much official rhetoric about the government taking a "persuasive" approach and the Department of Internal Affairs' recommendation that the use of violence be minimised.86

The violence at Wamena on 6 October 2000 was the most important of the incidents that flowed from the Government's determination to remove the Papuan flag. Wamena illustrated the fragility of the crisis management processes between the Indonesian authorities and the Presidium as well as that of the military and civilian command structures. The police attack on the *Satgas* positions and the lowering of flags took place despite an agreement between the Presidium and the provincial authorities that the implementation of Jakarta's orders to lower the flag would be postponed.

With tensions mounting in Papua amid fears of further violence, the Presidium and the provincial civil and military authorities (*Muspida*) reached an agreement on 9 November concerning the "Morning Star" flag and how the Papuan "independence" day could be marked. The flag could be flown in public until 1 December. From 2 December it could only be flown at the houses or offices of the traditional leaders in 5 regions (kabupatan) in the province. A thanksgiving service would be permitted on 1 December, after which the Irian Jaya Arts Centre<sup>87</sup> would have to be vacated by the *Satgas* who would, along with the flag, move to Theys Eluay's house in nearby Sentani.<sup>88</sup>

The deal involved significant concessions on both sides. The authorities had to postpone the implementation of Jakarta's instruction to remove the flag in the centre of Jayapura and indeed continue to permit it at traditional leaders' houses. The commemoration of "Independence Day" would be tolerated. The Presidium's supporters had very high expectations about what might happen on 1 December. Some hoped there would be a proclamation of independence. In any case the Presidium had to account for its activities undertaken under its mandate from the Papuan Congress. To convince its supporters to accept that the flag would no longer be flown after 1 December was a challenge as it indicated that the independence movement had lost some of its momentum. The Presidium was nevertheless optimistic. They thought they had secured the authorities' agreement to "Independence Day" activities. They were confident that agreement on the flag could be extended to all 14 regions. They considered that the proposal to declare Papua a "zone of peace" had been placed on the agenda.<sup>8</sup>

The Presidium's cautious optimism persisted throughout the preparations for 1 December,<sup>90</sup> despite ominous signs from Jakarta. Security Minister Susilo Bambang Yudhoyono warned that any commemoration of the independence declaration would be regarded as an "act of treason" and tough measures would be taken.<sup>91</sup> Additional troops were dispatched to Papua following the MPR's August session and further reinforcements were sent during the last weeks of November. Estimates of the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>85</sup> Kris Ansaka, "Menebar Kemerdekaan, Menulia Konflik", *Tifa Papua*, 23-28 October 2000, p. 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>86</sup> ICG interview with Mr. Ermaya Suradinata, Director General for National Unity, Department of Internal Affairs, Jakarta, 15 December 2000

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>87</sup> The Centre occupies the building that once housed the New Guinea Council – the territory's first elected representative institution – established by the Dutch as the first phase in the process of decolonisation. This history has made the Centre a symbol of Papuan national aspirations.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>88</sup> "Papua separatists and Indonesian government compromise over flag", Radio Australia, 9 November 2000

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>89</sup> ICG Interview with Willy Mandowen, Jayapura, 10 November 2000

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>90</sup> ICG attended a number of Presidium meetings

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>91</sup> "West Papuans ignore warnings", Sydney Morning Herald, 24 November 2000

numbers varied, one source reported that 4 battalions of army and mobile police were assembled in the port area of central Jayapura.<sup>92</sup> Some of the reinforcements were landed very publicly in the main harbour.

### IX. A SHOW OF FORCE

The arrest of five of the Presidium's senior leaders in the days before the anniversary dramatically changed the political atmosphere. The five Papuans – Theys Eluay, Thaha Al Hamid, the Rev. Herman Awom, Don Flassy and John Mambor - were detained on charges of subversion. For the previous two years these people had been the negotiating partners of the authorities in Jayapura and Jakarta. It was easy to forget, given the seemingly dramatic nature of the change, that accusations of subversion, summons and interrogations have been a means used by the authorities to keep pressure on the pro-independence leaders for most of the period of political openness. This pressure gave an ambiguity to the notion of political openness. The occasions by which the political openness was measured – the flag raising on 1 December 1999 together with the two mass meetings of 2000 - are also the basis for the charges of subversion.

On 7 December a delegation of four senior Papuans appeared to have persuaded Wahid to order the release of Theys Eluay and his colleagues. It transpired that on this matter the President was a in a small minority in his own Government and the instruction was not carried out.<sup>93</sup> The Presidium leaders remained in detention until 15 March 2001. Their trial commenced in mid-May.

On 29 and 30 November, Jayapura was placed under military occupation and the security forces put on an impressive "show of force". Convoys of trucks fully laden with troops sped up and down the main thoroughfare between Jayapura and Sentani with sirens blaring and motor cycle escorts. The key installations in central Jayapura were occupied.

On hearing of the military convoys, the leaders of Papua's Christian Churches held a press conference in which they appealed for restraint and avoidance of anything that might provoke conflict between the security forces and the people or between different groups within the society.<sup>94</sup> The substance of the press conference, rather than the text of the press release, was that the Church leaders had no confidence in the Indonesian authorities. They feared that the authorities' handling of what had become a tense situation would lead to violence. The Church

Page 20

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>93</sup> "Gus Dur Memang Meminta Agar Theys Dibebaskan", Tempo Interaktif, 8 December 2000

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>94</sup> "Gereja di Irja Serukan Aparat dan OPM Tahan Diri", *Astaga.com*, 30 November 2000

<sup>-</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>92</sup> "We Will Stop Papuan Independence Declaration", *DetikWorld*, 30 November 2000

leaders did not believe that their opinions were taken seriously.<sup>95</sup>

Under great military pressure the "Independence Day" anniversary was marked. The Imbi Square in the centre of Jayapura, where the flag raising, thanksgiving prayers and speeches took place, was cordoned off by police in full riot gear. The riot police surrounded those Presidium leaders still at liberty and a crowd of a couple of thousand Papuan supporters. Apart from the fact that the ceremony took place at all, there was a small symbolic victory for the Presidium. The program began with the raising of the two flags. The Indonesian flag was raised first then the "Morning Star". The Indonesian flag was faded and tattered, perhaps reflecting how many Papuans view the Indonesian State, while the "Morning Star" was twice the size, bright and new. In marked contrast to the impassioned prayers and sermons that followed the flag raising, Thom Beanal gave a brief and cautious address referring to the constraints he was under. The Presidium leaders just managed to contain the dissatisfaction of their supporters with the agreement that the flag would no longer be flown and that there would not be a full accounting of the Presidium's activities under its mandate from the Papua Congress.<sup>96</sup>

The following day the "Morning Star" flag was not raised and the Papuan militia were removed from the symbolic centre of Papuan nationalism. Three months after the MPR session, the Government had secured an important symbolic objective.

While there was no bloodshed in Jayapura in connection with the anniversary, in Merauke eight people lost their lives and in Fak Fak two people were killed in clashes between demonstrators and the security forces.<sup>97</sup> There was a strong military presence in place for the anniversary in most regional centres. The commemoration was relatively peaceful in Biak and Serui, while in Nabire there appears to have been cooperation with the local authorities, indeed the head of the regional government (Bupati) attended the occasion.<sup>98</sup>

### X. RETURN OF REPRESSION

The first edition of *Tifa Papua* for 2001 observed that:

"The Satgas Papua (pro independence militia) are no longer to be seen. The Papuan flag flies no more. Nevertheless, the ideal of Papuan independence remains the topic of conversation in front of shops, in the markets as well as in food stalls and even in the villages."<sup>99</sup>

Unlike in Aceh, the Indonesian Government have been able assert their authority in Irian Jaya. However, the means with which this was done suggest that Indonesia has few "assets" in its political control of the province, other than its near monopoly of the use of military force. There is fragility about Indonesia's authority.

In June 2001 the leaders of Papua's churches and the Moslem community issued an appeal for the establishment of "a culture of peace and dialogue", so that Papua could become "a zone of peace". They observed that over the previous six months a pattern of violence had emerged, with one act of violence being followed by another to the extent that violence was becoming the only way by which problems are handled.<sup>100</sup> The atmosphere of open and vigorous debate had given way to the domineering presence of the security forces. The feeling that the people's aspirations were being listened to had gone and people did not know what to expect.<sup>101</sup> The human rights group Elsham likened the political situation in early 2001 to that of the 1960s, when "...the people were terrorised and intimidated, fear was spread everywhere, and at its peak PEPERA (the 1969 "Act of Free Choice") was conducted".<sup>102</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>95</sup> ICG attended the press conference in Jayapura, 30 November 2000

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>96</sup> ICG attended the 'thanksgiving' service in Jayapura.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>97</sup> Human Right Watch, "Violence and Political Impasse in Papua" vol XX, No. X (X), July 2001

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>98</sup> "Laporan Khusus: Situasi Sosial Politik Di Seluruh Wilayah Papua Barat Menjelang Dan Pasca 1 Desember 2000", Els-Ham, Jayapura, 7 December 2000

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>99</sup> Kris Ansaka, "Sikilas Mengenal Peta Papua Merdeka: Roh Aspirasi Merdeka Tahun 2001", *Tifa Papua*, 15-20 Januari 2001, p.3

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>100</sup> "Appeal for a cessation of violence in Papua", Jayapura, 14 June 2001. The appeal was signed by the leaders of the Islamic Council of Indonesia (MUI), the Catholic Church and the major Protestant Churches. www.kabar-irian.com

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>101</sup> "Recent Developments in Papua: Papua Congress II, 29
 May – 4 June 2000, and the Situation Pasca-Congress"
 Office for Justice and Peace, Diocese of Jayapura, January 2001

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>102</sup> "Situasi Sarmi, Tor Atas, Betaf dan Bonggo pasca Pembunuhan 4 Anggota Kopassus: "Aparat Keamanan lancarkan operasi warga Sipil mengungsi", Institute for Human Rights Study and Advocacy (Elsham), Jayapura, 8-

This pattern of violence started almost immediately after the 'independence' thanksgiving service, with the attack on the Abepura police station on 7 December 2000, which was followed by the security forces' pursuit of highlanders. The imprisonment, torture and killing of highlander students are discussed above. In their Appeal, Papua's religious leaders cited seven cases of violence, as examples. This report will briefly discuss just the most recent case in Wasior, Manokwari.

On 31 March 2001, three Indonesian settlers, employees of a timber company, were killed in Wasior district. Additional security forces were deployed and they conducted what Elsham described as "arbitrary action against the civilian population", including arbitrary arrests, torture and the killing of six civilians. On 13 June 2001, an armed unknown group killed five Brimob and a civilian.<sup>103</sup> In June and July the security forces have conducted a "Sweeping and Clampdown." According to Elsham and Church sources, the operation has resulted in detention, torture and houses being burnt. Elsham estimates that about

5,000 civilians have fled their homes. Daily social and economic activities have been completely paralysed and everyone lives in a state of fear.<sup>104</sup>

This pattern of violence suggests a change in the character of Papuan resistance. This report has argued that with the fall of Soeharto Papuan resistance was transformed from the localised, sporadic armed resistance of the OPM to an urbanled, mass-based largely non-violent struggle. With the closing in of the 'Reformasi' political space at the end of 2000, Papuan resistance has reverted to the earlier pattern. The kidnapping of the two Belgian filmmakers in Ilaga district, Puncak Jaya, in early June 2001 is part of this trend.<sup>105</sup>

#### 02-2001

### XI. SPECIAL AUTONOMY

The third and most important of the Government's policies in Irian Jaya is Special Autonomy. Special autonomy offers the most obvious policy framework in which a political resolution can be negotiated. However, autonomy poses considerable political difficulties for the Government, the Papuan elite and broader society in the province.

Post-independence Indonesian history has not been kind to either the promise or practice of regional autonomy. From the perspective of regional elites throughout Indonesia, previous forms of autonomy, under various labels, have either not been implemented or have had little substance. Credibility is the first and most significant obstacle for the Government's offer of special autonomy. President Soekarno promised autonomy to Papuan leaders at the time of the province's "return" to the Republic and this was legislated for in 1969. It will be difficult to convince Papuans, across the political spectrum, that the Government's commitment to autonomy is serious and that the devolution of decision-making powers, division of revenues and control of resources is substantial. It is in part the history of unfulfilled promises of autonomy that has enabled the advocates of independence to dominate the political debate in Papua and create a strong body of opinion that rejects any suggestion of autonomy.

Given this history, the Governor, Drs J.P. Solossa, and his supporters faced a formidable challenge to persuade their fellow Papuans that Special Autonomy was credible. On the face of it, the detention of the five Presidium leaders gave the Governor an opportunity to re-orient the Papuan political agenda. Yet, the pattern of violence that has developed since late 2000 has made the Governor's task much more difficult.

Special Autonomy also requires a transformation of political culture and practice in Jakarta. The commitment to the unitary state, central control and uniformity has been an integral part of what constitutes the Jakarta political elite's notions of the nation state. At a more material level, the devolution of decision making power and control of resources, revenues and business opportunities affects the vested interests of many groups influential in the government and the national parliament.

The Habibie Government legislated for regional autonomy and a fairer distribution of revenues between the centre and the regions in 1999 (Laws 22

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>103</sup> Urgent Action No:46/ELS-HAM Papua/VI/2001, Jayapura, 19 June 2001

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>104</sup> Elsham, Impact Of Sweepings And Clampdown In Wasior, Manokwari, West Papua, 16 July 2001

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>105</sup> Johan van den Eynde and Philippe Simon were released on 17 August. "Separatists free abducted Beligians", *Jakarta Post*, 18 August 2001

& 25). These nation-wide reforms began to be implemented at the beginning of 2001. They devolved authority from the central government to the second level of regional administration (kabupatan), not to the provinces. With respect to Irian Jaya, Habibie's autonomy initiatives were complicated by the attempt to split the province into three. This move was rejected by the provincial parliament, but the legislation and the appointment of two additional governors remain in place, but not implemented. The Government's commitment to Special Autonomy for Irian Jaya was enshrined in the MPR's Broad Outline of government policy (GBHN), 1999-2004. The granting of special autonomy is specifically linked to the objective of strengthening the national integrity within the unitary state.<sup>106</sup> A year later, the MPR's criticism of Wahid's handling of separatism in Papua and his accommodation of Papuan national symbols was paired with an instruction to implement special autonomy.<sup>107</sup>

The absence of a clearly elaborated and public policy framework from Jakarta enabled groups within the Papuan political elite to draft their own proposals. By mid-December, the Ministry of Internal Affairs in Jakarta, the provincial parliament, the provincial government and a group of Papuan NGOs had each produced a draft. As part of the consultative process, the Ministry organised a meeting between delegations from the Provincial Parliament and government, on one side, and representatives of various central government departments, on the other, to discuss the drafts.<sup>108</sup>

Since January the Governor, Drs J.P. Solossa, has conducted a campaign to "socialise" special autonomy and consult broadly throughout the province. He appointed a team of leading Papuan intellectuals, officials, academics and church leaders to help conduct the consultations and draft the legislation. The governor's advocacy of special autonomy has been a mixture of the positive and the negative. Special Autonomy was a "golden opportunity" for self-government in Papua. It would bring economic development and welfare. Christian and Papuan cultural values as well as customary law would be reflected in special autonomy. Given that the terms of autonomy had not been established by the central government, Papuans would be able to determine the conditions themselves. Early in the campaign, Solossa emphasised the determination of the Indonesian government to maintain Irian Java as a province and resist the Papuan struggle for independence. Given this determination, continuing the struggle would only bring suffering to Papuan society and the innocent supporters of independence would be the victims. If the opportunity of special autonomy was not grasped, Papuans would be condemned to be mere observers of the development of their homeland. As had long been the case, even security guards and taxi drivers in Papua were settlers.<sup>109</sup> Towards the end of the campaign, the governor's rhetoric against independence had softened. Autonomy was not about restricting or abolishing the ideal of independence. Bas Suebu, a former governor and member of the Special Autonomy team, acknowledged that Papuans supported independence and rejected autonomy, but argued that special autonomy was nearly the same as independence, although still within the Indonesian State. Independence and special autonomy should not be seen as alternatives. They were both heading in the same direction.<sup>110</sup>

Governor Solossa's campaign to propagate Special Autonomy in the first months of 2001 encountered significant resistance in a number of regions. In Nabire, the people who attended the Cendrawasih University information session destroyed the publicity material and demanded independence.111 The last set piece of the governor's campaign was a seminar in Jayapura held on 28 March. Representatives of the fourteen regencies attended it. The proceedings were disrupted by thousands of uninvited guests with banners proclaiming support for independence and rejection of autonomy. A significant proportion of the delegates shared these sympathies and staged a walk out.<sup>112</sup>

The governor's proposal for Special Autonomy, in the form of a 76-clause draft bill presented to the President and Parliament on 16 April 2001<sup>113</sup>, reflects Papuan political and cultural values and ideals combined with a substantial devolution of decision-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>106</sup> MPR Decree No. IV/MPR/1999.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>107</sup> MPR Decree No. VIII/MPR/2000, Appendix 1.1.a.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>108</sup> ICG attended the meeting at the Hotel Indonesia on 14 December 2000 at the invitation of the Department of Internal Affairs.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>109</sup> Frans Ohoiwutun, "Gubernur Drs JP. Solossa: Suarakan Aspirasi "M" Silakan, "Otonomi Khusus" harus direbut", *Tifa Papua*, 15-20 Januari 2001.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>110</sup> "Peserta Seminar Otonomi Minta Irja Merdeka", *Republika*, 29 March 2001

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>111</sup> "Sebagian Rakyat Irja Tolak Otonomi Khusus", *Republika*, 7 March 2001

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>112</sup> "Peserta Seminar Otonomi Minta Irja Merdeka", *Republika*, 29 March 2001

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>113</sup> RUU Republik Indonesia Nr.... Tahun 2001 tentang Otonomi Khusus bagi Propinsi Papua Dalam Bentuk Wilaya Berpemerintahan Sendiri

making authority and distribution of resources from the centre to the province. It establishes Papua as a region of self-government within Indonesia. Under the proposed distribution of powers the province has authority in all areas of government except foreign affairs, external defence, monetary policy and the Supreme Court. The distribution of revenue is 80 per cent to the province and 20 per cent to the centre. <sup>114</sup> In its structure, the governor's proposal shares much with the regional autonomy document discussed at the UN for East Timor in August 1998 and the law on special autonomy for Aceh adopted in July 2001. Its key provisions were developed from the Papuan NGO draft of late 2000.<sup>115</sup>

The promotion and protection of Papuan interests is central to the proposal. The governor's draft makes a distinction between indigenous Papuans and residents of the province. The governor and deputy governor have to be Papuans. Papuan dominance of the legislature is established through the creation of two houses of parliament, with a Papuan upper house consisting of customary (adat), religious and women representatives. In contrast to national law, local as well as national political parties will be able to contest the elections for the Lower House. The province will be called Papua and it will have its own flag, anthem and coat of arms, in addition to the Indonesian national ones. There will be no transmigration. Priority will be given to the employment of Papuans in all sectors of the economy.

The Provincial Government is obliged to protect and develop Papuan Culture. There is provision for the protection and representation of traditional institutions, the advancement of human rights and ecologically sustainable economic development.

The central government's jurisdiction in external defence is recognised, but the deployment of military units in Papua will be subject to the consideration of the Papuan Parliament and government. Papua will have its own police force responsible to the governor. The central government's external affairs powers are also qualified. The Province will be able to conduct external relations in the fields of trade, investment, education, culture and technology as well as establish liaison offices overseas. There are safeguards against changes in the special autonomy law, the 1945 Constitution and treaty obligations. The supremacy of the special autonomy law is established. Where other laws conflict, they do not apply in Papua. If, five years after Papua becomes a self-governing region, the Provincial Parliament considers that special autonomy has not been effectively implemented, it can request that the People's Consultative Assembly hold a referendum to ascertain the opinion of the Papuan people. If the "Commission to Correct the Course of Papuan History", discussed earlier, finds that the integration of Papua did not accord with international law on self-determination, the provincial Parliament would take measures to resolve the matter.

It is not surprising that reaction from members of the national parliament and government leaders has been mixed. There have been concerns expressed about whether the proposal is compatible with the unitary state principle. There was some suggestion that special autonomy would create a "state within a state" and was too federalist in its orientation. The sensitive issues included the provision for Papuan national symbols, control over internal security and the possibility of representation overseas. Party leaders suggested that they were open to a compromise on the core elements of the proposal, but the principle of the unitary state was nonnegotiable.<sup>116</sup> Nevertheless, with the support of 60 members, the House of Representatives has accepted the Papuan bill as the basis for its deliberations. It accepted the Papuan bill instead of a much more modest one submitted earlier by the Government.<sup>117</sup> А special committee of the parliament was considering the Governor's proposal as this report was being prepared.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>114</sup> The share of its output that Papua currently retains varies each year and the figures are not made public but most estimates put the figure at between 10-15 percent of revenues.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>115</sup> Tim Perumus Foker LSM Papua, "Draft Undang-Undang Tentang Otoritas Khusus Propinsi Papua" Jayapura, 2000.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>116</sup> "Soal RUU Otonomi Khusus Megawati: Dengarkan Masyarakat Irian Jaya", Kompas, 25 June 2001

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>117</sup> "House accepts special autonomy bill on Papua", *Jakarta Post*, 30 June 2001

### XII. CONCLUSION

Indonesia has made little progress in recent decades in convincing Papuans that their preferred future should be as part of Indonesia. Indeed it has sustained an administration in Irian Jaya largely without the consent of the indigenous population of the territory. The protracted, but localised and sporadic armed resistance of the OPM has not, however, threatened Indonesian control. Indonesian authority has appeared most vulnerable in the brief period of political openness that permitted the relatively free expression and organisation of Papuan national sentiments. Indonesian control seemed fragile because it became apparent that opposition to their rule was widespread and deep-rooted.

Since the end of 2000 Indonesia has been pursuing two seemingly contradictory approaches. This report has argued that Special Autonomy offers the best prospect of resolution. Given the deep distrust of the government in Papuan society, it is difficult to imagine how Special Autonomy can be successfully "socialised" and accepted by broad sections of the society in political circumstances of great tension, uncertainty and fear created by the security forces. Continuing human rights violations by the security forces are contrary to Indonesia's interests in two respects. First, violations serve to intensify the alienation of Papuans, both those directly involved and the community at large. Secondly, they attract international attention and the publicity like that generated by the recent Human Rights Watch report<sup>118</sup> which further tarnished Indonesia's reputation. Human rights violations of the Soeharto era created a political environment in which support for independence was easily mobilised. Continued abuses by the security forces will have the same effect.

The Papuan proposal for Special Autonomy has a strong commitment to the protection of human rights. The recommendations in this report are designed to support the development of norms and procedures in the provincial government and its legislation that will advance human rights for all residents in the province.

There is no possibility of the Papuan proposal for Special Autonomy being adopted in its entirety. However, if the policy is to be effective, the House of Representatives will need to enact a strong law. Governor Solossa and his supporters took considerable political risks in their autonomy campaign. While the draft has broad support in the Papuan elite, including some pro-independence leaders, the law will need to be a strong one if the elite is to mobilise support for it in the broader society. The government needs to support those Papuans who are willing to back Special Autonomy. A law that does not contain the crucial provisions from the Papuan draft will serve to undermine the political credibility of the governor and his supporters and weaken their ability to argue that Special Autonomy within Indonesia is an acceptable alternative to independence.

The crucial provisions encompass Papuan values and ideals, the devolution of powers and the distribution of revenue. The name Papua, the flag and anthem symbolise the Papuan values and ideals in the draft; without them the Special Autonomy Law will have no legitimacy in the province. The maintenance of internal security is a responsibility of the province. The draft provides for the establishment of a provincial police force responsible to the governor. The deployment of army, navy and airforce units in the province is a matter of consultation between the Indonesian government and the governor and that, in principle, deployment of these forces be sufficient to defend the province against external threat. These forces would not be involved in the maintenance of internal security, except at the request of the governor and the Provincial Parliament. These provisions are crucial if the Special Autonomy law is to help break the cycle of repression and alienation. Internal security as a responsibility of the governor and the provincial police force will break the nexus between the maintenance of security and control from Jakarta.

One of the objectives of Special Autonomy is to provide Papuans with a sense of ownership of the land they regard as their own. This is conveyed in the title of the Papuan draft: "Special Autonomy for the Province of Papua in the form of a region of selfgovernment" (Otonomi Khusus bagi Provinsi Papua dalam Bentuk Wilayah Berpemerintahan Sendiri) There are a number of provisions that support Papuan authority in the provincial government. The creation of a bicameral legislature with an upper chamber in which Papuan traditional authority (adat), religious organisations, women and youth are represented is one element. Another element is the provision that the governor and deputy governor are Papuans as is the province's control over migration. One of the reasons for Papuan opposition to Special Autonomy is the history of unfulfilled promises. The provision that the Special Autonomy law can only be amended

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>118</sup> "Indonesia: Violence and Political Impasse in Papua", Human Rights Watch, Vol. 13, No. 2(C), July 2001.

with the agreement of the governor and the Provincial Parliament is crucial if Papuan distrust of Jakarta's intentions is to be overcome. The division of revenue, 80 per cent to the province and 20 per cent to the centre, is the crucial economic provision to facilitate Papuan control over their own resources.

It is important to recognise that these provisions, crucial to the success of the policy, are also some of the most difficult for the House of Representatives to accept. They involve fundamental changes in regional governance as well as to the ideological values and nationalist principles that have developed since Indonesia's struggle for independence.

A strong Special Autonomy law, however, will be only the first phase of a long process of capacity and institution building. It will provide an institutional and policy framework in which Papuan social and economic disadvantage can be addressed but it does not in itself overcome those disadvantages. Under Special Autonomy the provincial government will assume far greater responsibilities for financial management, policy development and service provision than under the present highly centralised system. The provincial government will have to function in a more open and democratic environment. Expectations of transparency and accountability will be high.

To facilitate the successful implementation of Special Autonomy the provincial government will need considerable external support in long-term capacity and institutional building. It will require training programs for its senior officials in financial management, policy formulation and service delivery. The institution building and training programs should have as their objective support of the provincial government to address the problems of Papuan social. educational and economic disadvantage. Under the New Order government, legislatures at provincial and regional (kabupaten) level did little more than affirm the actions of the executive. The elected representatives and officials of the legislatures will require training and support if they are to hold accountable and scrutinise the executives. The Irian Jaya Special Autonomy proposal vests considerable authority in the provincial parliament. The parliament will determine government priorities and allocation of expenditures. The present parliament has not been required to fulfil these tasks.

As noted earlier in this report, non-Papuans dominate the senior levels of the provincial government. They occupy many of the decision-making and policy adviser positions. The sense of rivalry felt by senior Papuan officials is one of the motivating factors in Papuan nationalism. They have a strong sense of not being the boss in their own house (tuan rumah di negeri sendiri) The promotion of more Papuan officials to senior positions within the provincial administration will need to be supported by training programs. Non-Papuans will continue to be employed in some positions while appropriate training programs for Papuans are established. The promotion of Papuans in the administration could be part of a broader policy framework of affirmative action to facilitate Papuan participation in education and employment in the non-government sector.

Progress with regional autonomy is the only hope of a peaceful resolution to the enduring conflict in the province. Restraining military action and controlling human rights abuses are essentially steps in the long process of building trust. Papuans need to be given considerable control over their own policing, politics, education, and economy. To do this successfully, there needs to be a major commitment by Indonesia, the provincial government and international donors to provide training and assistance to help the people of Papua control their own society.

### Jakarta/Brussels, 20 September 2001

# APPENDIX A

### **MAP OF INDONESIA**



Source: <u>www.cia.org</u>

# **APPENDIX B**

### **GLOSSARY OF ACRONYMS**

ELS-HAM	Lembaga Studi Dan Advokasi Hak Asasi Manusia; Institute for Human Rights and Advocacy, Jayapura
GBHN	Garis-Garis Besar Haluan Negara; Broad Outline of government policy
MPR	Majelis Permusyawaratan Rakyat; People's Consultative Assembly
OPM	Organisasi Papua Merdeka; Free Papua Organisation
PNG	Papua New Guinea (eastern New Guinea)
TNI	Tentara Nasional Indonesia – Indonesian National Army

### **APPENDIX C**

### ABOUT THE INTERNATIONAL CRISIS GROUP

The International Crisis Group (ICG) is a private, multinational organisation committed to strengthening the capacity of the international community to anticipate, understand and act to prevent and contain conflict.

ICG's approach is grounded in field research. Teams of political analysts, based on the ground in countries at risk of conflict, gather information from a wide range of sources, assess local conditions and produce regular analytical reports containing practical recommendations targeted at key international decision-takers.

ICG's reports are distributed widely to officials in foreign ministries and international organisations and made generally available at the same time via the organisation's internet site, www.crisisweb.org ICG works closely with governments and those who influence them, including the media, to highlight its crisis analysis and to generate support for its policy The ICG Board - which includes prescriptions. prominent figures from the fields of politics, diplomacy, business and the media - is directly involved in helping to bring ICG reports and recommendations to the attention of senior policymakers around the world. ICG is chaired by former Finnish President Martti Ahtisaari; former Australian Foreign Minister Gareth Evans has been President and Chief Executive since January 2000.

ICG's international headquarters are at Brussels, with advocacy offices in Washington DC, New York and Paris. The organisation currently operates field projects in eighteen crisis-affected countries and regions across three continents: Albania, Bosnia, Kosovo, Macedonia, Montenegro and Serbia in Europe; Algeria, Burundi, Rwanda, the Democratic Republic of Congo, Sierra Leone and Zimbabwe in Africa; and Burma/Myanmar, Cambodia, Indonesia, Kyrgyzstan, Tajikistan, and Uzbekistan in Asia.

ICG raises funds from governments, charitable foundations, companies and individual donors. The following governments currently provide funding: Australia, Canada, Denmark, Finland, France, Germany. Ireland, Japan, Luxembourg, the Netherlands, Norway, the Republic of China (Taiwan), Sweden, Switzerland and the United Kingdom. Foundation and private sector donors include the Ansary Foundation, the William and Flora Hewlett Foundation, the Charles Stewart Mott Foundation, the Open Society Institute, the Ploughshares Fund, the Sasakawa Foundation, the Smith Richardson Foundation, the Ford Foundation and the U.S. Institute of Peace.

July 2001

### **APPENDIX D**

### ICG REPORTS AND BRIEFING PAPERS\*

### AFRICA

### ALGERIA

Algeria: The Press in Crisis, Africa Report N°8, 11 January 1999

Algérie: La Crise de la Presse, Africa Report N°8, 11 January 1999

*The People's National Assembly*, Africa Report N°10, 16 February 1999

Assemblée Populaire Nationale: 18 Mois de Législature, Africa Report N°10 16 February 1999

*Elections Présidentielles en Algérie: Les Enjeux et les Perspectives*, Africa Report N°12, 13 April 1999

The Algerian Crisis: Not Over Yet, Africa Report N°24, 20 October 2000

La Crise Algérienne n'est pas finie, Africa Report N°24, 20 October 2000

*La concorde civile : Une initiative de paix manqueé*, Africa Report N°24, 9 July 2001

#### **BURUNDI**

*Burundi: Internal and Regional Implications of the Suspension of Sanctions*, Africa Report N°14, 27 April 1999

Le Burundi Après La Suspension de L'Embargo: Aspects Internes et Regionaux, Africa Report N°14, 27 April 1999

Quelles Conditions pour la reprise de la Coopération au Burundi? Africa Report N°13, 27 April 1999

*Proposals for the Resumption of Bilateral and Multilateral Cooperation*, Africa Report N°13, 27 April 1999

Burundian Refugees in Tanzania: The Key Factor in the Burundi Peace Process, Africa Report N°19, 30 November 1999

*L'Effet Mandela: Evaluation et Perspectives du Processus de Paix Burundais*, Africa Report N°20, 18 April 2000

*The Mandela Effect: Evaluation and Perspectives of the Peace Process in Burundi*, Africa Report N°20, 18 April 2000

Unblocking Burundi's Peace Process: Political Parties, Political Prisoners and Freedom of the Press, Africa Briefing, 22 June 2000

Burundi: Les Enjeux du Débat. Partis Politiques, Liberté de la Presse et Prisonniers Politiques, Africa Report N°23, 12 July 2000

Burundi: The Issues at Stake. Political Parties, Freedom of the Press and Political Prisoners, Africa Report N° 23, 12 July 2000

Burundi Peace Process: Tough Challenges Ahead, Africa Briefing, 27 August 2000

Burundi: Ni guerre ni paix, Africa Report N° 25, 1 December 2000

Burundi: sortir de l'impasse. L'urgence d'un nouveau cadre de négociations, Africa Report N°29, 14 May 2001

*Burundi: Breaking the Deadlock, The Urgent Need for a New Negotiating Framework,* Africa Report N° 29, 14 May 2001

*Burundi: Cent jours pour retrouver le chemin de la paix,* Africa Report N°33, 14 August 2001

#### DEMOCRATIC REPUBLIC OF CONGO

*How Kabila Lost His Way*, DRC Report N°3, Africa Report N°16, 21 May 1999

*Africa's Seven Nation War*, DRC Report N°4, Africa Report N°17, 21 May 1999

*The Agreement on a Cease-Fire in the Democratic Republic of Congo*, Africa Report N°18, 20 August 1999

Kinshasa sous Kabila, à la veille du dialogue national, Africa Report N°19, 21 September 1999

*Scramble for the Congo: Anatomy of an Ugly War*, Africa Report N° 26, 20 December 2000

*From Kabila to Kabila: Prospects for Peace in the Congo,* Africa Report N°27, 16 March 2001

Disarmament in the Congo: Investing in Conflict Prevention, Africa Briefing, 12 June 2001

### RWANDA

*Five Years after the Genocide: Justice in Question*, Africa Report N°11, 7 April 1999

Cinq Ans Après le Génocide au Rwanda: La Justice en Question, Africa Report N°11, 7 April 1999

Uganda and Rwanda: Friends or Enemies? Africa Report  $N^{\circ}15$ , 4 May 2000

*Tribunal pénal international pour le Rwanda: l'urgence de juger*, Africa Report N°30, 7 June 2001

#### SIERRA LEONE

*Sierra Leone: Time for a New Military and Political Strategy,* Africa Report N° 28, 11 April 2001

#### ZIMBABWE

\*

Zimbabwe: At the Crossroads, Africa Report N°22, 10 July 2000

Zimbabwe: Three Months after the Elections, Africa Briefing, 25 September 2000

Zimbabwe in Crisis: Finding a way Forward, Africa Report  $N^{\circ}32$ , 13 July 2001

Released since January 1999

### ASIA

#### **BURMA/MYANMAR**

**Burma/Myanmar: How Strong is the Military Regime?**, Asia Report N° 11, 21 December 2000

#### INDONESIA

Indonesia's Maluku Crisis: The Issues, Asia Briefing, 19 July 2000

*Indonesia: Keeping the Military Under Control*, Asia Report N°9, 5 September 2000

Aceh: Escalating Tension, Asia Briefing, 7 December 2000

*Indonesia: Overcoming Murder and Chaos in Maluku*, Asia Report N° 10, 19 December 2000

Indonesia: Impunity Versus Accountability for Gross Human Rights Violations, Asia Report N°12, 2 February 2001

*Indonesia: National Police Reform,* Asia Report N°13, 20 February 2001

Indonesia's Presidential Crisis, Indonesia Briefing, 21 February 2001

*Bad Debt: The Politics of Financial Reform in Indonesia*, Asia Report N° 15, 13 March 2001

Indonesia's Presidential Crisis: The Second Round, Indonesia Briefing, 21 May 2001

Aceh: Why Military Force Won't Bring Lasting Peace, Asia Report N° 17, 12 June 2001

Aceh: Can Autonomy Stem the Conflict? ICG Asia Report No 18, 27 June 2001

Communal Violence in Indonesia: Lessons from Kalimantan, ICG Asia Report No 19, 27 June 2001

Indonesia-U.S. Military Ties: Asia Briefing, 18 July 2001

The Megawati Presidency, Indonesia Briefing, 10 September 2001

#### CAMBODIA

Back from the Brink, Asia Report Nº4, 26 January 1999

Cambodia: The Elusive Peace Dividend, Asia Report N°8, 11 August 2000

#### **CENTRAL ASIA**

Central Asia: Crisis Conditions in Three States, Asia Report N°7, 7 August 2000

Recent Violence in Central Asia: Causes and Consequences, Central Asia Briefing, 18 October 2000

*Islamist Mobilisation and Regional Security*, Asia Report N°14, 1 March 2001

Incubators of Conflict: Central Asia's Localised Poverty and Social Unrest, Asia Report N°16, 8 June 2001

Central Asia: Fault Lines in the Security Map, Asia Report N° 20, 4 July 2001

Central Asia: Uzbekistan at Ten – Repression and Instability, Asia Report N°21, 21 August 2001

**Kyrgystan at Ten: Trouble in the Island of Democracy**, Asia Report N°22, 28 August 2001

### BALKANS

#### ALBANIA

The State of Albania, Balkans Report N°54, 6 January 1999

Albania Briefing: The Refugee Crisis, 11 May 1999

Albania: State of the Nation, Balkans Report N°87, 1 March 2000

Albania Briefing: Albania's Local Elections, A test of Stability and Democracy, 25 August 2000

Albania: The State of the Nation 2001, Balkans report N°111, 25 May 2001

*Albania Briefing: Albania's Parliamentary Elections 2001*, 23 August 2001

#### BOSNIA

Brcko: A Comprehensive Solution, Balkans Report N° 55, 8 February 1999

*Breaking the Mould: Electoral Reform in Bosnia & Herzegovina*, Balkans Report N° 56, 4 March 1999

Republika Srpska: Poplasen, Brcko and Kosovo – Three Crises and Out? Balkans Report N°62, 6 April 1999

Why Will No-one Invest in Bosnia and Herzegovina? Balkans Report N°64, 21 April 1999

Republika Srpska in the Post-Kosovo Era: Collateral Damage and Transformation,

Balkans Report N°71, 5 July 1999

Rule over Law: Obstacles to the Development of an Independent Judiciary in Bosnia and Herzegovina, Balkans Report N°72, 5 July 1999

Balkans Briefing: Stability Pact Summit, 27 July 1999

**Preventing Minority Return in Bosnia and Herzegovina: The Anatomy of Hate and Fear**, Balkans Report N°73, 2 August 1999

*Is Dayton Failing? Policy Options and Perspectives Four Years After*, Balkans Report N°80, 28 October 1999

Rule of Law in Public Administration: Confusion and Discrimination in a Post Communist Bureaucracy, Balkans Report N°84, 15 December 1999

**Denied Justice: Individuals Lost in a Legal Maze**, Balkans Report N°86, 23 February 2000

European Vs. Bosnian Human Rights Standards, Handbook Overview, 14 April 2000

*Reunifying Mostar: Opportunities for Progress*, Balkans Report N°90, 19 April 2000

Bosnia's Municipal Elections 2000: Winners and Losers, Balkans Report N°91, 28 April 2000

Bosnia's Refugee Logjam Breaks: Is the International Community Ready? Balkans Report N°95, 31 May 2000

*War Criminals in Bosnia's Republika Srpska*, Balkans Report N°103, 02 November 2000

*Bosnia's November Elections: Dayton Stumbles,* Balkans Reort N°104, 18 December 2000

*Turning Strife to Advantage: A Blueprint to Integrate the Croats in Bosnia and Herzegovina*, Balkans Report N° 106, 15 March 2001 No Early Exit: NATO's Continuing Challenge in Bosnia, Balkans Report N°110, 22 May 2001

Bosnia's Precarious Economy: Still Not Open For Business; Balkans Report N° 115, 7 August 2001

#### **KOSOVO**

Unifying the Kosovar Factions: The Way Forward, Balkans Report N°58, 12 March 1999

Kosovo: The Road to Peace, Balkans Report N°59, 12 March 1999

Kosovo Briefing: Atrocities in Kosovo Must be Stopped, 29 March 1999

Kosovo Briefing: The Refugee Crisis, 2 April 1999

Kosovo: Let's Learn from Bosnia, Balkans Report N°66, 17 May 1999

The New Kosovo Protectorate, Balkans report N°69, 20 June 1999

Kosovo Briefing: Who Will Lead the Kosovo Albanians Now? 28 June 1999

*The Policing Gap: Law and Order in the New Kosovo*, Balkans Report N°74, 6 August 1999

Who's Who in Kosovo, Balkans Report N°76, 31 August 1999

*Waiting for UNMIK: Local Administration in Kosovo*, Balkans Report N°79, 18 October 1999

*Violence in Kosovo: Who's Killing Whom?* Balkans Report N°78, 2 November 1999

*Trepca: Making Sense of the Labyrinth*, Balkans Report N°82, 26 November 1999

Starting From Scratch in Kosovo: The Honeymoon is Over, Balkans Report N°83, 10 December 1999

Kosovo Albanians in Serbian Prisons: Kosovo's Unfinished Business, Balkans Report N°85, 26 January 2000

What Happened to the KLA?, Balkans Report N°88, 3 March 2000

*Kosovo's Linchpin: Overcoming Division in Mitrovica*, Balkans Report N°96, 31 May 2000

Reality Demands: Documenting Violations of International Humanitarian Law in Kosovo 1999, 27 June 2000

*Elections in Kosovo: Moving toward Democracy?* Balkans Report N°97, 7 July 2000

Kosovo Report Card, Balkans Report N°100, 28 August 2000

Reaction in Kosovo to Kostunica's Victory, Balkans Briefing, 10 October 2000

Religion in Kosovo, Balkans Report Nº105, 31 January 2001

#### MACEDONIA

*Challenges and Choices for the New Government*, Balkans Report N°60, 29 March 1999

Toward Destabilisation? Balkans Report N°67, 21 May 1999

Macedonia Briefing: Government Holds Together, Eyes Fixed on Upcoming Presidential Poll, 11 June 1999

Macedonia Briefing: Update of Recent Political Developments, 14 June 1999

*Macedonia: Gearing up for Presidential Elections*, Balkans Report N°77, 18 October 1999

*Macedonia's Ethnic Albanians: Bridging the Gulf*, Balkans Report N°98, 2 August 2000

Macedonia government expects setback in local elections, Briefing Paper, 4 September 2000

The Macedonian Question: Reform or Rebellion, Balkans Report N°109, 5 April 2001

*Macedonia: The Last Chance for Peace*, Balkans Report N° 113, 20 June 2001

Macedonia: Still Sliding, Balkans Briefing, 27 July 2001

Macedonia: War on Hold, Balkans Briefing, 15 August 2001

*Macedonia: Filling the Security Vacuum*, Balkans Briefing, 8 September 2001

#### MONTENEGRO

Montenegro Briefing: Milosevic to Move on Montenegro, 23 April 1999

Montenegro Briefing: Calm Before the Storm, 19 August 1999

**Montenegro:** In the Shadow of the Volcano, Balkans Report N°89, 21 March 2000

*Montenegro's Socialist People's Party: A Loyal Opposition?*, Balkans Report N°92, 28 April 2000

Montenegro's Local Elections: Testing the National Temperature, Background Briefing, 26 May 2000

Montenegro's Local Elections: More of the Same, Briefing Paper, 23 June 2000

Montenegro: Which way Next? Balkans Briefing, 30 November 2000

*Montenegro: Settling for Independence?* Balkans Report N°107, 28 March 2001

Montenegro: Time to Decide, Balkans Briefing, 18 April 2001

*Montenegro: Resolving the Independence Deadlock,* Balkans Report N°114, 1 August 2001

#### SERBIA

Sidelining Slobodan: Getting Rid of Europe's Last Dictator, Balkans Report N°57, 15 March 1999

*Milosevic's Aims in War and Diplomacy*, Balkans Report N°65, 11 May 1999

Yugoslavia Briefing: Wanted for War Crimes, 1 June 1999

Back to the Future: Milosevic Prepares for Life After Kosovo, Balkans Report N°70, 28 June 1999

Transforming Serbia: The Key to Long-Term Balkan Stability, Balkans Report N°75, 10 August 1999

Serbia's Embattled Opposition, Balkans Report N°94, 30 May 2000

Serbia's Grain Trade: Milosevic's Hidden Cash Crop, Balkans Report N°93, 5 June 2000

Serbia: The Milosevic Regime on the Eve of the September Elections, Balkans Report N°99, 17 August 2000

*Current Legal Status of the Republic of Yugoslavia (FRY) and of Serbia and Montenegro,* Balkans Report N°101, 19 September 2000

Yugoslavia's Presidential Election: The Serbian People's Moment of Truth, Balkans Report N°102, 19 September 2000

*Federal Republic of Yugoslavia Sanctions Briefing*, Balkans Briefing, 10 October 2000

Serbia on the Eve of the December Elections, Balkans Briefing, 20 December 2000

A Fair Exchange: Aid to Yugoslavia for regional Stability, Balkans Report N $^{\circ}$  112, 15 June 2001

*Peace in Presevo: Quick Fix or Long-Term Solution?*, Balkans Report N°116, 10 August 2001

#### **REGIONAL REPORTS**

War in the Balkans, Balkans Report N°61, 19 April 1999

Balkan Refugee Crisis, Balkans Report N°68, 1 June 1999

Balkans Briefing: Stability Pact Summit, 27 July 1999

After Milosevic: A Practical Agenda for Lasting Balkans Peace, Balkans report N°108, 26 April 2001

Milosevic in the Hague: What it Means for Yugoslavia and the Region, Balkans Briefing Paper, 6 July 2001

HIV/AIDS as a Security Issue, ICG Issues Report N° 1, 19 June 2001

*Eu Crisis Response Capability: Institutions and Processes for Conflict Prevention and Management*, ICG Issues Report N° 2, 26 June 2001

The European Humanitarian Aid Office (ECHO): Crisis Response in the Grey Lane, ICG Briefing Paper, 26 June 2001

# APPENDIX E

# **ICG BOARD OF TRUSTEEES**

Martti Ahtisaari, Chairman Former President of Finland

**Stephen Solarz, Vice-Chairman** *Former U.S. Congressman* 

Gareth Evans, President Former Foreign Minister of Australia

**Morton Abramowitz** Former U.S. Assistant Secretary of State; former U.S. Ambassador to Turkey

**Kenneth Adelman** Former U.S. Ambassador and Deputy Permanent Representative to the UN

**Richard Allen** Former Head of U.S. National Security Council and National Security Advisor

**Hushang Ansary** Former Iranian Minister and Ambassador; Chairman, Parman Group, Houston

Louise Arbour Supreme Court Judge, Canada;

Former Chief Prosecutor, International Criminal Tribunal for former Yugoslavia

**Oscar Arias Sanchez** Former President of Costa Rica; Nobel Peace Prize, 1987

Ersin Arioglu Chairman, Yapi Merkezi

**Paddy Ashdown** Former Leader of the Liberal Democrats, United Kingdom

Zainab Bangura Director, Campaign for Good Governance, Sierra Leone

Alan Blinken Former U.S. Ambassador to Belgium

**Emma Bonino** Member of the European Parliament; former European Commissioner

Maria Livanos Cattaui Secretary-General, International Chamber of Commerce **Eugene Chien** Deputy Secretary General to the President, Taiwan

Wesley Clark Former NATO Supreme Allied Commander, Europe

Jacques Delors Former President of the European Commission

**Uffe Ellemann-Jensen** Former Foreign Minister of Denmark

**Gernot Erler** *Vice-President, Social Democratic Party, German Bundestag* 

Mark Eyskens Former Prime Minister of Belgium

Yoichi Funabashi Journalist and author

**Bronislaw Geremek** Former Foreign Minister of Poland

I.K.Gujral Former Prime Minister of India

Han Sung-Joo Former Foreign Minister of Korea

**El Hassan bin Talal** *Chairman, Arab Thought Forum* 

Marianne Heiberg Senior Researcher, Norwegian Institute of International Affairs

Elliott F Kulick Chairman, Pegasus International

Joanne Leedom-Ackerman Novelist and journalist

**Todung Mulya Lubis** *Human rights lawyer and author* 

Allan J MacEachen Former Deputy Prime Minister of Canada

**Barbara McDougall** Former Secretary of State for External Affairs, Canada

Matthew McHugh Counsellor to the President, The World Bank **Mo Mowlam** Former British Secretary of State for Northern Ireland

**Christine Ockrent** Journalist

**Timothy Ong** *Chairman, Asia Inc magazine* 

**Wayne Owens** *President, Center for Middle East Peace and Economic Co-operation* 

**Cyril Ramaphosa** Former Secretary-General, African National Congress; Chairman, New Africa Investments Ltd

**Fidel Ramos** Former President of the Philippines

**Michel Rocard** *Member of the European Parliament; former Prime Minister of France* 

**Volker Ruhe** *Vice-President, Christian Democrats, German Bundestag; former German Defence Minister* 

**Mohamed Sahnoun** Special Adviser to the United Nations Secretary-General

William Shawcross Journalist and author

Michael Sohlman Executive Director of the Nobel Foundation George Soros Chairman, Open Society Institute

**Eduardo Stein** Former Foreign Minister of Guatemala

**Pär Stenbäck** Former Minister of Foreign Affairs, Finland

**Thorvald Stoltenberg** Former Minister of Foreign Affairs, Norway

William O Taylor Chairman Emeritus, The Boston Globe

**Ed van Thijn** Former Minister of Interior, The Netherlands; former Mayor of Amsterdam

**Simone Veil** Former Member of the European Parliament; former Minister for Health, France

**Shirley Williams** Former British Secretary of State for Education and Science; Member House of Lords

**Grigory Yavlinsky** *Member of the Russian Duma* 

**Mortimer Zuckerman** *Chairman and Editor-in-Chief, US News and World Report*